

# JANNE KÄÄRIÄINEN

# Stepwise, Tailored Implementation of Brief Alcohol Intervention for Risky Drinkers in Health Care

#### ACADEMIC DISSERTATION

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Medicine of the University of Tampere, for public discussion in the Main Auditorium of Building M, Pirkanmaa Hospital District, Teiskontie 35, Tampere, on December 3rd, 2010, at 12 o'clock.



#### ACADEMIC DISSERTATION University of Tampere, Medical School Finland

Supervised by
Professor Kaija Seppä
University of Tampere
Finland
Docent Pekka Sillanaukee
University of Tampere
Finland

Reviewed by
Professor John Cunningham
University of Toronto
Canada
Docent Arto Vehviläinen
University of Eastern Finland
Finland

Distribution Bookshop TAJU P.O. Box 617 33014 University of Tampere Finland Tel. +358 40 190 9800 Fax +358 3 3551 7685 taju@uta.fi www.uta.fi/taju http://granum.uta.fi

Cover design by Mikko Reinikka

Acta Universitatis Tamperensis 1569 ISBN 978-951-44-8282-3 (print) ISSN-L 1455-1616 ISSN 1455-1616 Acta Electronica Universitatis Tamperensis 1018 ISBN 978-951-44-8283-0 (pdf) ISSN 1456-954X http://acta.uta.fi

Tampereen Yliopistopaino Oy – Juvenes Print Tampere 2010

# **Contents**

Abstract	5
Yhteenveto	8
Abbreviations	11
List of original publications	12
Introduction	13
Review of the literature	15
1. Definitions of alcohol consumption	15
1.1 Drinks and drinking	
1.2 Lexicon of alcohol consumption	16
2. Prevalence of risky drinking	17
2.1 General population	17
2.2 Health care	18
3. Risky drinking and health care	19
3.1 Symptoms and signs	19
3.2 Deterioration of disease	20
3.3 Abnormal blood tests	20
3.4 Traumas, injuries and indirect consequences of drinking	20
3.5 Alcohol-related diagnoses	21
4. Detection of risky drinking	21
4.1 Interview	21
4.2 Structured questionnaires	22
4.3 Clinical examination	23
4.4 Laboratory markers	23
5. Brief intervention	25
5.1 Content	25
5.1.1 Identification	26
5.1.2 Advice	
5.1.3 Follow-up and documentation	
5.2 Effectiveness	27
5.3 Cost-effectiveness	
6. Obstacles to brief intervention	29
6.1 Patients' attitudes	
6.2 Professionals' knowledge, skills and attitudes	
6.3 Other obstacles	31
7. Implementation of brief intervention	
7.1 Implementation theories	
7.2 Implementation in health care	
7.3 Effectiveness of implementation of brief intervention	
7.4 Cost of implementation	36
Aims of the study	38
Subjects and Methods	39
Results	43

Discussion	46
1. Weaknesses and strengths of the study	46
2. Risky drinking is more prevalent in health care than documented	
3. Obstacles and facilitating factors in brief alcohol intervention are manifold	49
3.1 Attitudes among health care professionals vary	49
3.2 Professionals need more knowledge and skills	49
3.3 People and patients are willing to consider their own drinking	50
4. Implementation can be promoted	50
4.1 Tools for practical work are essential	
4.2 Clear instructions are needed.	51
Summary and conclusions	53
Acknowledgements	55
References	56
Appendix I	
Appendix II	
Original publications	

# **Abstract**

This study was initiated after Finland had joined the EU and the intended alcohol tax reductions caused concern both generally and willing health care. Several studies had shown that brief alcohol interventions are useful and cost-effective, and be considered feasible as part of health care professionals' daily work as, as little time is required and the skills needed, and can be easily learned. In spite of the scientific evidence, however implementation of brief intervention activity has been slow. The objective here was to assess means of implementing this new activity, alcohol screening and brief intervention for early-phase heavy drinkers, in different health care settings in a wide geographic area in Finland.

In order to motivate health care professionals to acknowledge the importance of this patient group, prevalence data were first collected (I). Six-year diagnoses in retrospective discharge data in Tampere University Hospital were compared with prospective data gathered from separately completed forms added to every outpatient's discharge papers during an 8-week period. In the retrospective study (1988–1993) the prevalence of substance use-related diagnoses was 0.4% of all recorded diagnoses. In the prospective study (eight weeks in 1994) the corresponding figure was 1.1%. The percentage of substance use-related visits, not necessarily producing a diagnosis was even higher, 5.6%, being highest in the emergency setting (12.5%) and in psychiatry (6%).

To optimize training and implementation strategies health care professionals were interviewed (II). Altogether 473 questionnaires, comprising 40 questions, each with two to six alternatives, were mailed to 139 units in the Pirkanmaa Health Care District, i.e. all primary and occupational health care units and each department in specialized health care in hospitals. Health care professionals' attitudes, knowledge and skills were asked and analysed in relation to alcohol-related matters. Altogether 59% of health care professionals in primary, occupational and specialized health care were positive in the matter of asking patients' alcohol consumption and 68% could bring up alcohol problems for discussion. Nonetheless only 18% of respondents found it fully acceptable to discuss patients' alcohol consumption, and only 19% believed that they could influence patients' drinking very or quite well. Respondents' own alcohol consumption did not correlate with attitudes, knowledge or skills. They also thought that patients' attitudes towards inquiry into alcohol consumption were positive (II).

Based on observed needs (II), information from the field (I, II), and earlier scientific evidence on implementation, practical education and implementation were organized (III). The key issues in this action research project were engaging leaders, keeping training short, affecting attitudes and acting on feedback. Leaders had separate half-day sessions and other professionals had five half-day seminars with the same content in different parts of the region. The aim was to reach at least one nurse and one physician from every municipality. Participants came from 26/34 municipalities, altogether 50 physicians and 117 nurses. It was hoped that this key group would deliver information in their own centers. They were also provided with all the material used in session. To respond to the need from the field a practical video, two posters and an AUDIT (Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test) booze quiz leaflet were produced.

To activate the public to assess about their alcohol consumption and ask for help, if needed the AUDIT pamphlet was delivered to every household (90 000) in Tampere as part of the Booze Weeks action project (IV). Using the Telephone Interview system questionnaire data from 500 randomly selected inhabitants were collected. This material included twenty-two questions covering respondents' own alcohol consumption and questions on their awareness of the AUDIT pamphlet and the Booze Weeks and whether this had any effect on their alcohol use. Those who drank most frequently were also most likely to have noticed the Booze Weeks campaign and felt most concern about their drinking.

To facilitate activity in the field the final brief intervention instructions were drawn up(V). These were based on feedback from the whole action research project (III), on two questionnaires, one for health care professionals and one for patients, and on six video-taped focus groups including primary health care professionals. Qualitative analysis of this information led to a "mini-model" formulating the least that should be done for early-phase heavy drinkers in health care.

Implementation of a new activity in health care is slow and fraught with obstacles. Awareness of the needs of professionals and their perception of the importance of the activity are crucial for implementation. The present study brought on the high prevalence of cases of heavy drinking in health care. It evaluated the views of professionals and public with an eye to implementing brief interventions and used feedback to create the final instructions for action. The main contribution of the present study was in laying a basis for future development in Finland and worldwide. It activated a new study which became part of and gave content to the WHO Phase IV project, 'WHO Collaborative Project on Detection and Management of Alcohol-related Problems in Primary Health Care'. This was subsequently followed by a nationwide Finnish project supported by the Government. Since the present project work to prevent alcohol-related harm in health care has expanded from the Pirkanmaa hospital region to

national level. Even if alcohol screening and brief intervention have been slower than hoped in becoming part of health care professionals' daily work, their attitudes have gradually become more favourable. Also public opinions on alcohol policy have become stricter. These developments have served to facilitate the continuation and expansion this cost-effective activity to manage the growing patient group of hazardous drinkers.

# Yhteenveto

Tutkimus käynnistyi Suomen liityttyä jäseneksi Euroopan Unioniin. Liittymisen myötä tulleet alkoholin verohelpotukset loivat uhkakuvan terveydenhuoltoon alkoholin lisääntyvästä käytöstä ja sen mukanaan tuomista haitoista. Haittoja ehkäisemään on kehitetty varhaisen puuttumisen hoitomuoto, mini-interventio, joka on todettu tehokkaaksi ja kustannustehokkaaksi. Tämän hoitomuodon on myös todettu olevan terveydenhuollon rutiinikäyttöön sopiva hoitomuoto, se on helppo omaksua eikä vaadi paljon aikaa. Lupaavista tutkimustuloksista huolimatta mini-intervention käyttö on ollut vähäistä. Tämän tutkimuksen tarkoitus oli selvittää mini-intervention jalkauttamista osaksi terveydenhuollon tavanomaista toimintaa.

Terveydenhuollon henkilökunnan aktivoimiseksi tehtiin pohjakartoitus, jossa pyrittiin selvittämään päihdeongelmien esiintyvyyttä terveydenhuollossa (I). Kuuden vuoden retrospektiivista aineistoa verrattiin kahdeksan viikon prospektiiviseen aineistoon. Aineistot kerättiin Tampereen yliopistollisesta sairaalasta. Retrospektiivinen aineisto (vv. 1988–1993) kerättiin potilastietojärjestelmästä poimimalla päihde-ehtoisten poliklinikkakäyntien diagnoosit. Tässä aineistossa päihde-ehtoisia diagnooseja oli kirjattu 0.4 % kaikista käynneistä. Kun erityistä huomiota kiinnitettiin päihdeasioihin (prospektiivinen aineisto, kahdeksan viikon jakso 1994) vastaava luku oli 1.1 %. Prospektiivisesta aineistosta löytyi vielä suurempia päihde-ehtoisia potilaskäyntilukuja, mutta niitä ei oltu merkitty diagnooseiksi. Koko aineistosta päihde-ehtoisia potilaskäyntejä oli 5.6 %, ensiavussa 12.5 % (joka kahdeksas potilas) ja psykiatrian poliklinikoilla 6%.

Terveydenhuollon henkilökunnan koulutuksen ja mini-interventiotoiminnon mahdollisimman hyvän käyttöönoton optimoimiseksi tehtiin kartoituskysely (II). Pirkanmaan sairaanhoitopiirin 139 toimipisteeseen, 473 työntekijälle, lähetettiin 40 kysymystä sisältävä kysely. Kyselyt lähetettiin kaikkiin perusterveydenhuollon ja työterveyshuollon toimipisteisiin sekä erikoissairaanhoidon kaikille erikoisaloille. Kyselyssä selvitettiin terveydenhuoltohenkilöstön tietoja, taitoja ja asenteita suhteessa alkoholiin liittyviin potilaskontakteihin. Tämän kyselyn perusteella kaikista eri toimipisteistä 59 % vastaajista suhtautui positiivisesti alkoholinkäytön kysymiseen potilailta. Alkoholinkäytön osasi ottaa puheeksi 68 % vastaajista. Tästä huolimatta vain 18 % piti täysin hyväksyttävänä sitä, että potilaan alkoholinkäyttö otetaan puheeksi vastaanottokäynnin yhteydessä ja vain 19 % uskoi pystyvänsä vaikuttamaan potilaan alkoholinkäyttötottumuksiin hyvin tai erittäin hyvin. Terveydenhuoltohenkilöstön omat alkoholinkäyttö-

tottumukset eivät vaikuttaneet heidän tietoihinsa, taitoihinsa tai asenteisiinsa. Vastaajien mielestä potilaiden suhtautuminen alkoholin käytön kysymiseen oli positiivista.

Aiempien tutkimusten ja terveydenhoitohenkilöstön tarpeiden perusteella (I, II) organisoitiin toimintatutkimus mini-interventiotoiminnan saattamiseksi käytännön työvälineeksi. Tavoitteena oli saada terveydenhuollon johtajisto sitoutumaan projektiin, antaa terveydenhuoltohenkilöstölle lyhyt, informatiivinen asenteisiin vaikuttava koulutus ja reagoida kentältä tulleeseen palautteeseen jatkokoulutuksia ajatellen. Terveydenhuollon johtajistolle oli oma puolen päivän koulutus ja muille toimijoille viisi samansisältöistä koulutustilaisuutta eri puolilla Pirkanmaan sairaanhoitopiiriä. Koulutuksiin kutsuttiin vähintään yksi hoitaja ja lääkäri jokaisesta kunnasta. Osallistujia oli 26/34 kunnasta yhteensä 167, joista hoitajia oli 117 ja lääkäreitä 50. Koulutukseen osallistuneiden toivottiin jatkossa toimivan paikallisina kouluttajina omilla työpaikoillaan ja he saivat kaiken koulutusmateriaalin mukaansa. Koulutusten myötä tulleiden toivomusten pohjalta tehtiin koulutusvideo, kaksi vastaanottotiloihin tarkoitettua julistetta ja AUDIT-kyselykaavake tulkintaohjeineen.

Tavallisten kansalaisten mielenkiinnon herättämiseksi alkoholin käyttöön liittyviin asioihin, jaettiin alkoholin käyttöä kartoittava kymmenkohtainen kysely, AUDIT, kaikkiin tamperelaisiin kotitalouksiin (90 000). Kyselylomake oli osa samaan aikaan järjestettävää kansallista Viinaviikot-tapahtumaa. Heti tapahtuman jälkeen tehtiin 500 kotitalouden haastattelu puhelimitse. Kysely piti sisällään 22 kysymystä mm. vastaajan omasta alkoholinkäytöstä ja Viinaviikkojen sekä AUDIT-kyselyn havaitsemisesta. Lisäksi kysyttiin, oliko kampanjalla tai AUDIT-kyselyllä ollut vaikutusta omaan alkoholin käyttöön. Tulokseksi saatiin, että runsaimmin juovat olivat parhaiten havainneet Viinaviikot ja olivat myös eniten huolissaan omasta alkoholin käytöstään.

Mini-interventio -aktiivisuuden lisäämiseksi tehtiin mahdollisimman yksinkertainen ohje (V). Se perustui aiemmin järjestettyjen koulutusten myötä tulleeseen palautteeseen (III), kahteen myöhemmin järjestettyyn kyselyyn ja kuuteen videoituun fokusryhmähaastatteluun. Näiden pohjalta tehty laadullinen analysointi johti "minimalliin", jossa reseptikirjamaisesti ohjattiin, kuinka toimia alkoholin suurkuluttajien kanssa terveydenhuollossa.

Uusien toimintojen käyttöönotto terveydenhuollossa on hidasta ja vastaan tulee erilaisia esteitä. Terveydenhuoltohenkilöstön tarpeet ja heidän ymmärryksensä uusien asioiden tärkeydestä ovat ensiarvoisen tärkeitä otettaessa uusia toimintamalleja käyttöön. Kyseinen tutkimus osoitti alkoholin ongelmakäyttäjien suuren määrän terveydenhuollossa. Tutkimuksen aikana selvitettiin terveydenhuoltohenkilöstön ja kansalaisten näkemyksiä mini-interventioon. Heiltä saadun palautteen myötä tehtiin lopullinen ohje, kuinka käyttää mini-interventiota terveydenhuollossa. Tutkimuksen suurin hyöty oli luoda pohjaa mini-intervention käytön laajentumiselle ja kehittämiselle Suomessa ja

muualla maailmassa. Tutkimuksen pohjalta on syntynyt uusia tutkimuksia, jotka ovat olleet osa WHO:n kehittämisprojektia. Pirkanmaan sairaanhoitopiirissä alkanut projekti on levinnyt nyt koko maahan. Vaikka alkoholin käytön seulonta ja varhainen puuttuminen hoitomuotona ovat juurtuneet odotettua hitaammin jokapäiväisiksi toiminnoiksi terveydenhuoltoon, ovat henkilöstön asenteet muuttuneet edellä mainittuja toimintoja kohtaan positiivisemmiksi. Toisaalta kansalaisten suhtautuminen vallitsevaan alkoholipolitiikkaan on muuttunut tiukemmaksi. Kaikki edellä mainittu suosii mini-interventiotoiminnan laajentamista ja tämän kustannustehokkaan hoitomuodon käytön lisäämistä, kohteena alkoholin varhaisen vaiheen riskikäyttäjät.

# **Abbreviations**

Alko Inc., State-owned alcohol company

ALT Alanine aminotransferase

AST Aspartate aminotransferase

AUDIT Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (10 questions)

AUDIT-C questionnaire including the three first questions of the AUDIT (quantity,

frequency, and binge drinking)

AUDIT-PC AUDIT-based questionnaire

AUDIT-3 questionnaire including the third AUDIT question (binge drinking)

BAC Blood alcohol concentration

BI Brief Alcohol Intervention

BMDP statistical software

CAGE Acronym of four questions widely used in screening for alcoholism

CDT Carbohydrate-deficient transferrin

DSM-IV Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (4<sup>th</sup> edition)

FAST AUDIT-based alcohol questionnaire

FDA U.S. Food and Drug Administration

EU European Union

FRAMES Acronym; Feedback, Responsibility, Advice, Menu, Empathy, Self efficacy

GGT gamma-glutamyltransferase

**GP** General Practitioner

HDL High-density lipoprotein

ICD-9 and 10 International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health

Problems 9<sup>th</sup> and 10<sup>th</sup> revision

MCV Mean corpuscular volume

NIAAA National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism

NNT Number Needed to Treat

PHC Primary Health Care

PHEPA Primary Health Care European Project on Alcohol

SBI Screening and Brief Intervention

TLFB Time-line follow-back

**QALY Quality-Adjusted Life Year** 

WHO World Health Organization

# List of original publications

This dissertation is based on the following original publications, which are referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

I Sillanaukee P, Kääriäinen J, Sillanaukee P, Poutanen P, Seppä K (2002): Substance use- related outpatient consultations in specialized health care: an underestimated entity. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 26:1359-1364.

II Kääriäinen J, Sillanaukee P, Poutanen P, Seppä K (2001): Opinions on alcoholrelated issues among professionals in primary, occupational, and specialized health care. Alcohol Alcohol 36:141-146.

III Kääriäinen J, Sillanaukee P, Poutanen P, Seppä K (2001): Brief intervention for heavy drinkers: an action project for health care implementation. Alcologia, European Journal of Alcohol Studies 13:67-74.

IV Kääriäinen J, Aalto M, Kääriäinen M, Seppä K (2008): AUDIT questionnaire as a tool for community action against hazardous drinkers. Alcohol Alcohol 43:442-445.

V Seppä K, Pekuri P, Kääriäinen J, Aalto M (2004): Brief alcohol intervention as a daily routine. Description of an action research project creating instructions for primary health care. Adicciones 16:315-322.

The original publications are reproduced with kind permission from the copyright holders.

# INTRODUCTION

The growth of alcohol consumption increases alcohol-related morbidity, mortality and other detriment in society. Alcohol has been shown to be causally related to more than 60 different medical conditions (Rehm et al. 2003, Cargiulo 2007, Rehm et al. 2009), and WHO has identified the consumption of alcohol as one of the top-10 risks for the worldwide burden of disease (Ezzati 2004). In most diseases there is a dose-response relation to volume of alcohol consumption, the risk of the disease increasing with higher volume. The increase in mortality due to alcohol drinking is J-shaped, with a reduced risk for light drinkers (Klatsky 2007). In a meta-analysis of thirty-four studies, the lowest mortality was observed at 6g of absolute alcohol per day (Di Castelnuovo et al. 2006). The authors concluded that low levels of alcohol intake (1–2 drinks per day for women and 2-4 drinks per day for men) are inversely associated with total mortality (Di Castelnuovo et al. 2006). In spite of this inverse association of low alcohol consumption, excessive alcohol use is a major public health problem. The economic costs of alcohol abuse are high, involving to various components such as health care services, premature deaths, reductions in workers' productivity and costs associated with alcohol-related crime and motor accidents (10<sup>th</sup> special report to the U.S. Congress on Alcohol and Health, http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/10report/intro.pdf.)

Since the 1970s, adult per capita alcohol consumption has been in decline in many Western countries (Rehm et al. 2001). Finland is an exception, total alcohol consumption being on the increase (Yearbook of Alcohol and Drug Statistic 2006, http://www.stakes.fi/tilastot/ tilastotiedotteet/2008/paihde/Alcoholyearbook2008.pdf), even if the opinions of Finns on alcohol policy have become stricter over time. The proportion of those calling for stricter alcohol policies rose from 55 to 88 per cent from 1994 to 2006. (http://www.stakes.fi/tilastot/tilastotiedotteet/2008/paihde/ Alcoholyearbook2008.pdf). Total consumption includes both documented and undocumented use of alcohol. Documented consumption includes sales in Alko (Alko Inc. is an independent, entirely State-owned alcohol company) stores and wholesalers' deliveries of alcoholic beverages to grocery stores and licensed restaurants. Undocumented consumption includes legal and illegal domestic brewing and distilling, imports from overseas, smuggling and surrogates.

Showering of alcoholic beverage taxes and prices is known to increase consumption and alcohol-related problems. The traditional off-premise monopoly system, which effectively limits alcohol consumption, is breaking down in Finland as

elsewhere. The liberalization of alcohol availability has twice significantly increased the consumption levels. During 1968, after the sale of malt beverages was liberated from the monopoly of Alko, total alcohol consumption increased by 46%. In 1995 Finland became a member of the European Union (EU), with only a short transition period to a relaxation of alcohol policy and detrimental effects were expected. Based on EU regulations an important change in Finnish alcohol policy took place in 2004. Since then travellers have been able to import unlimited amounts of tax-free alcoholic beverages from other EU countries for their own use. Excise duties on alcoholic beverages were lowered simultaneously and thereupon consumption increased by 10.5%, from 9.4 litres to 10.5 litres per capita in two years (Yearbook of Alcohol and Drug Statistic 2006). The predicted adverse consequences of increased alcohol consumption came true. In 2008, the total consumption of alcohol was 10.4 litres (Yearbook of Alcohol and Drug Statistic 2009, http://www.stakes.fi/tilastot/tilastotiedotteet/2009/paihde/ Alcoholyearbook2009.pdf).

The WHO Collaborative Project on Detection and Management of Alcohol-related Problems in Primary Health Care has aimed at early detection of hazardous drinking and implementation of brief alcohol intervention in primary health care (PHC) (Heather 2006b). In phase I a reliable and valid screening instrument, the AUDIT (Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test), was developed (Saunders et al. 1993). Phase II was a randomized clinical trial of screening and brief intervention in PHC, phase III compared the effectiveness of different marketing strategies and phase IV concentrated on widespread implementation (Heather 2006a, Heather 2006b). Phase IV was an iterative process aiming at the development and application of countrywide strategies for widespread, routine and enduring activity in PHC throughout participating countries (Heather 2006b). WHO phase II and several other studies showed alcohol brief intervention to be an effective and cost-effective method of treatment. It is nonetheless only rarely used in health care (Nilsen et al. 2006).

In 1995 at the beginning of the present study Tampere University Hospital's multiprofessional Drug and Alcohol Group initiated a regional project to prevent alcohol-related harm in health care. The undertaking was prompted by fear of the consequences of increased drinking and also by the promising results of brief-intervention studies. The aims were to provide practical training and to motivate health care professionals to use brief intervention in their daily work. It was also considered important to evaluate the activities of professionals and to communicate with them actively during the implementation process. The present study was linked with the project, and sought to evaluate the implementation process in primary and specialized health care.

# **Review of the literature**

# 1. Definitions of alcohol consumption

### 1.1 Drinks and drinking

The concept of a "standard drink" or unit was introduced as a basis in advising people whether they are drinking within reasonable limits to thresholds for avoid potential harm and whether they are likely to experience the health benefits of alcohol. The limits of the 'standard drink' vary in different countries, measure of standard drink or unit size ranging from the equivalent of 8 g of ethanol in the United Kingdom to 19.75 g in a Japanese standard drink, or *go*. In Finland a 'standard drink' contains about 12 g of absolute alcohol. This is roughly one bottle of beer (33 cl), one glass of wine (12 cl), or one shot of hard spirit (4 cl).

Definitions regarding the thresholds of risky alcohol consumption also vary. The internationally accepted standard measure for alcohol consumption is 'grams (g) of absolute alcohol consumed per day/week or on one occasion'. In Europe risky weekly drinking limits vary between 140 g (Poland) to 315 g (Belgium) for males and 70 g (Poland) to 210 g (Italy) for females. In the United States the national recommendation is up to 196 g a week for males and 98 g for females, in Canada 189 and 126 g per week, respectively. Commercial measures of most alcohol beverage forms often vary from one country to another and are largely shaped by local drinking habits, which is a one reason for the considerable differences between drinking guidelines in different countries. (http://www.icap.org/PolicyIssues/DrinkingGuidelines/GuidelinesTable/tabid/204/Default.aspx, http://www.who.int/substance\_abuse/publications/en/Alcohol%20Policy%20Report.pdf)

In Finland the thresholds for risky drinking are for men 24 (280g) drinks per week, for women 16 (190g). Heavy episodic drinking ('binge drinking') can be defined as a consumption of at least 7 (80g) standard drinks for men and 5 (60g) for women on one drinking occasion. These are general guidelines for healthy adults (18–65 years), average sized men and non-pregnant women. It must also be remembered that there is no level of drinking which is safe for all people at all times. National guidelines are not 'safe drinking levels' but limits which indicate intervention in patients' drinking in a health care setting (Sillanaukee et al. 1992). These drinking levels are based on epidemiological data on alcohol health hazards and are adapted to our national culture.

It has also been highlighted in publishing these limits that there is wide variability in individual reactions to alcohol, determined by factors such as gender, body size and composition, age, genetics, nutrition and individual metabolism.

The wide variation in definitions of drinks and risky drinking limits make any form of international study comparisons difficult, if not impossible.

### 1.2 Lexicon of alcohol consumption

The terminology for different drinker groups is loosely defined. One term might in different settings and cultures carry different meanings, which makes difficult comparison of studies. The main terminology is as follows:

Abstinence i.e. teetotal has diverse forms and definitions. It may be temporary or permanent abstinence from alcohol. For example Dawson and associates define it as consuming less than 12 drinks in a 1-year period (Dawson et al. 1995).

Moderate (sensible, light, social) drinking is difficult to define since it means different things to different people in different cultures and with different ethnic values. Moderate drinking may have both benefits and risks but can be taken to mean drinking that does not generally cause problems, either for the drinker or for the environment. A suggested synonym is lower-risk drinking (Dufour 1999).

The World Health Organization has launched the term *Hazardous drinking*. This implies that no harm is as yet incurred but the amount is sufficient to cause harm over time (http://www.who.int/substance\_abuse/terminology/who\_lexicon/en/index.html). The term hazardous use is currently not a diagnostic term in ICD-I0 (http://www.who.int/classifications/ icd/en/).

Alcohol use disorder is a term which covers the diagnostic categories harmful drinking (or alcohol abuse) and dependence but not hazardous drinking. Harmful drinking, a diagnostic term in ICD-10, signifies a pattern of drinking which has already caused physical, social or psychological harm without meeting the criteria for alcohol dependence (World Health Organization 1992, http://www.who.int/classifications/icd/en/)). Alcohol abuse, a diagnostic term in DSM-IV (American Psychiatric Association. 1994. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (4th ed.) (DSM-IV). Washington, D.C.: APA.), is defined as a continued use of alcohol despite significant negative physical, psychological and social consequences. Recurrent alcohol use can result for example in failure to fulfil major role obligations at work; it can cause alcohol-related legal problems, intoxications and violence. As a diagnostic category it can be compared to harmful drinking in ICD-10 but in reality these two categories come to apply to very different patient groups (http://www.who.int/classifications/icd/en/).

Alcohol dependence refers to a maladaptive pattern of alcohol use leading to significant impairment or distress. A great deal of time is spent in activities necessary to obtain alcohol, use alcohol or recover from its effects. Important social, occupational or/and recreational activities are given up. Alcohol is the centre of interest. Alcohol dependence is a diagnostic term in both ICD-10 and DSM-IV classification systems, in this case referring to very similar patient groups. Alcoholism means almost the same and is an older term but weak is its inexactness.

Heavy episodic or binge drinking is consumption of approximately 5 drinks or more (at least 60 g) per occasion (Room 1991, Wechsler and Isaac 1992). In Finland heavy episodic drinking is considered risky if a woman drinks five or more and man seven or more drinks (à 12 grams) absolute alcohol on one occasion at least weekly.

Risky (excessive, heavy) drinking can be loosely defined as consumption, which exceeds daily, weekly, or per-occasion alcohol thresholds. It is sometimes used as a synonym for hazardous drinking but may also refers to hazardous, harmful, heavy episodic and dependent drinkers. The latest term suggested to include hazardous, harmful and dependent drinkers is unhealthy alcohol use (Saitz 2005).

# 2. Prevalence of risky drinking

Alcohol-related risks tend to increase as consumption levels increase on individual and on population level.

# 2.1 General population

The prevalence of risky drinking in the general population has been estimated to be 6.5–22% among men and 2–7% among women (Hilton 1987, Simpura 1997, Smart et al. 1991, Alvarez and Del Rio 1994, Chan 1994, Cherpitel 1994, Cherpitel 1995, Holmila 1995, Bongers et al. 1997, Cherpitel 2000, Teesson et al. 2000, AIWH. 2004 National Drug Strategy Household Survey. 2005, http://www.aihw.gov.au/publications/index.cfm/title/10122). In Australia in 2004 almost 30 000 people aged 12 years and over provided information on their substance use patterns and risky drinkers were found in 6.5% of men and in 7.5% of women in the age group 29 and under, female risky drinkers outnumbering males (http://www.aihw.gov.au/publications/index.cfm/title/10122).

In Finnish studies of Drinking Habits (Holmila 1995) and in the Lahti project (Sillanaukee 1997) 13–22% among men and 4–5% among women were found to be

risky drinkers. In earlier studies it has been estimated that 250 000–500 000 Finnish inhabitants are risky drinkers (Simpura 1987, Aalto et al. 2009). The first study ever to estimate the prevalence of hazardous drinkers separately from other risky drinkers (Halme et al. 2008) found that 8.5% of men and 3.1% of women belonged to this category. Based on the above information it has been estimated that up to 600 000 Finnish inhabitants are risky drinkers (Halme et al. 2008).

#### 2.2 Health care

In primary health care the prevalence of risky drinking has been 5–40% among men and 0.3–24% among women (Wallace and Haines 1985, Nicol and Ford 1986, Wiseman et al. 1986, Wallace et al. 1987, Cherpitel 1991, Simon et al. 1991, Escobar et al. 1993, Saunders and Latt 1993, Cherpitel 1994, Reid et al. 1999, Cherpitel 2000, Proude et al. 2006, Cherpitel and Ye 2008). In Australia Proude and colleagues found 13.8% risky drinkers among primary health care male patients and among females 3.9% (2006). Cherpitel and Ye concluded that 23% of patients in primary health care are risky drinkers (2008). In Finland 20 % of male and 9% of female, primary health care patients, have been found to be risky drinkers (Aalto et al. 1999). Alcohol abuse has been reported to be the most common reason for referral from general practice to hospitals among males in the age group less than 65 years in Finland (Vehviläinen et al. 1999)

Among hospital patients risky drinking is common, but comparison of different studies is difficult. Some separate alcohol dependence from hazardous drinking, some have counted them together. Hospitalized patients are estimated to be hazardous/harmful drinkers or alcohol abusers in 13–32% of cases (Elvy and Gillespie 1985, Umbricht-Schneiter et al. 1991, Cherpitel et al. 2004, Roche et al. 2005, Fleming et al. 2007, Cherpitel and Ye 2008). In Switzerland Fleming and associates found 13.1% of women to be hazardous drinkers and of men 32.8% (2007). Among emergency room patients in the USA Cherpitel and Ye found 23% hazardous drinkers (2008). Measured by estimated blood alcohol concentration (BAC) in the emergency room, Cherpitel found in her review (27 studies since 1995) that 4–59% of injured patients had positive BAC (2007). Using alcohol-related diagnoses the prevalence is much lower, only 1.4–1.9% (Taylor et al. 1986, Rose et al. 2008). In Finland risky drinking has been estimated to account for 17% of emergency admissions (Antti-Poika et al. 1988) In a one-day survey of patients in a large university hospital, 17% of men and 14% of women were diagnosed as heavy drinkers (Seppä and Mäkelä 1993).

As in other Western countries the proportion of abstainers has decreased in Finland. In the Drinking Habit Survey in 1968 the proportion of those abstaining from

alcohol was 13% among men and 43% among women, as against 10 % among men and 13% among women in the 2006 survey (Yearbook of alcohol and drug statistics 2007, http://lib.stakes.fi:2345/?PBFORMTYPE=01002&TITLEID=42218&DATABASE=1&MAX).

# 3. Risky drinking and health care

The list of health risks related to drinking is long. Hazardous drinkers may experience harm associated with their alcohol use but do not meet the criteria for alcohol abuse or dependence. Even if alcoholics turn the highest risk of alcohol-related harm, most problems still accrue to the lesser-drinking majority of the population simply because this group is much larger. This is the so called preventive paradox (Kreitman 1986). In Finland as elsewhere the majority of problems are found among the 90% consuming less than the uppermost 10% of all alcohol consumers (Poikolainen et al. 2007).

The WHO Global Status Report on Alcohol 2004 has collected the ICD-10 codes where alcohol is one of the underlying risk factors. Risky drinking before dependence (e.g. hazardous or harmful drinking) may also be associated with numerous health and social problems. Hazardous drinkers often attend health care without knowing that their symptoms are related to alcohol. Such patients could be identified through routine medical consultations or screenings (health check-ups), upon a admission to an emergency department as a result of alcohol-related injuries and after arrest for drunken driving (Anderson et al. 2005, Anderson and Baumber 2006, http://ec.europa.eu/health/ph\_determinants/life\_style/alcohol/documents/alcohol\_europe.pdf, http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/AA72/AA72.htm).

### 3.1 Symptoms and signs

Many risky drinkers or even health professionals fail to notice the connection between symptoms and risky drinking. In risky drinking the spectrum of symptoms is wide; for example high blood pressure, irregular heart beat, atrial fibrillation, sleep disorders, depression, anxiety, aggressiveness, abdominal complaints, weight gain, headaches, impotence, nausea, diarrhoea and vomiting, scars and bruises. Risky drinking may also underline obesity (Cherpitel 1993b, NIAAA 2005).

### 3.2 Deterioration of disease

In many cases risky drinking may worsen diseases such as diabetes, psoriasis, erythema or neurological and psychiatric disorders, and interfere with for example anticoagulant therapy. Alcohol can directly suppress the immune response and lead for example to viral or bacterial infections, frequent colds and an increased risk of pneumonia. Alcohol is related to cancers of the oral cavity, larynx, oesophagus, liver, colon and female breast - causally (Rehm and Bondy 1998, Room et al. 2005, Anderson and Baumber 2006, http://ec.europa.eu/health/ph\_determinants/ life\_style/alcohol/documents/ alcohol europe.pdf, http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/AA72/ AA72.htm).

#### 3.3 Abnormal blood tests

Abnormal blood test results may give a clue of patients' risky drinking, but they are neither specific nor sensitive enough to diagnose this. Risky drinking can cause lowered testosterone levels, increased liver enzyme GGT (gamma-glutamyltransferase) and the ratio of ALT/AST (alanine aminotranferase/aspartate aminotransferase), toxic effects on the maturation of red blood cells may cause an increase in MCV (mean corpuscular volume), and HDL (high-density lipoprotein) cholesterol, triglycerides and uric acid values may increase. CDT (carbohydrate-deficient transferrin) is an objective marker for the detection and monitoring of alcohol abuse (Helander 2003, Fleming et al. 2004). Carbohydrate-deficient transferrin is the only test approved by the FDA (U.S. Food and Drug Administration) for the identification of heavy alcohol use (Das et al. 2008). Its specificity is almost 90 % even if its sensitivity in detecting hazardous drinkers is not better than that of the traditional markers GGT and MCV (Poupon et al. 1989, Sillanaukee et al. 1993, Lof et al. 1994, Sillanaukee et al. 1998).

## 3.4 Traumas, injuries and indirect consequences of drinking

Alcohol plays a significant role in traumas; motor vehicle injuries, falls, fires and burns, hypothermia and frostbite. Suicides and homicides are in many cases alcohol-related. Alcohol is also an important contributing factor in sexually transmitted diseases. It is implicated in many social problems such as family conflict, arrests, drinking driving, injuries related to violence, job instability and frequent short periods of sick leave.

### 3.5 Alcohol-related diagnoses

Diagnostic classification includes more than twenty alcohol related-diagnoses. Physical diseases include for example alcohol and liver diseases, intoxications, polyneuropathy, cardiomyopathy, gastritis and withdrawal delirium. Mental diseases such as amnestic syndrome and dementia, jealousy, psychosis, alcohol dependence and alcohol abuse are common (www.who.int/whosis/ icd10/). During pregnancy alcohol may cause foetal alcohol spectrum disorder involving mental and physical deficiencies in the child (Schorling and Buchsbaum 1997, Ustun et al. 1997, McRae et al. 2001).

# 4. Detection of risky drinking

Most people throughout the world consult a physician or other health worker at least once a year and most contacts are made for primary health care (Babor and Higgins-Biddle 2001). Primary health care has thus a unique position in identifing patients whose drinking is risky to their health (Anderson 1996). Patients have confidence in the expertise of health care workers and expect them to be interested in the health effects of drinking (Babor and Higgins-Biddle 2001). Detection of risky drinking is however difficult because patients tend to underestimate their alcohol consumption. Hence structured questionnaires and laboratory markers have been developed to increment information gained by clinical interview.

#### 4.1 Interview

In primary health it is recommended to take a care the patient history of alcohol consumption as a part of daily work (http://www.kaypahoito.fi/web/kh/suositukset/naytaartikkeli/tunnus/hoi50028, Anderson et al. 2005). Attention should be paid to any symptoms which may be alcohol-related. It is essential that interviewing be done in a non-judgemental and non-threatening manner (Miller et al. 1993). Direct questions should be used to obtain specific information on consumption. Open-ended rather than closed questions are recommended to ensure reliable information. Interviewers should ask the number of standard drinks consumed per day or per week to determine whether risk limits are being exceeded. In addition to the mean weekly consumption, the type of drink (beer, wine, hard liquor), frequency of binge drinking, and patients' own concern over alcohol consumption should be asked. Many times patients do not recognise the

connection between their symptoms and risky drinking. It is thus the health care professionals' responsibility to identify and elaborate on the problem (Babor and Higgins-Biddle 2001). Especially for research purposes the best possible mode of interview is a calendar-based time-line follow-back (TLFB) method (Sobell and Sobell 1993, Sobell et al. 2003).

### 4.2 Structured questionnaires

In primary health care the goal of alcohol-related screening is to identify risky drinking patients and to initiate further assessment of alcohol-related problems. The sensitivity of questionnaires is more important than the specificity (Anderson et al. 2005). The CAGE test is a brief and fairly effective screening test for lifetime alcohol abuse and dependence (Mayfield et al. 1974, Buchsbaum et al. 1991), but it is rather insensitive for detecting hazardous drinking (Crowe et al. 1997, Bradley et al. 1998, Conigrave et al. 2003).

The AUDIT test was constructed by WHO (World Health Organization) investigators collaborating in a six-country project (Babor et al. 1992, Saunders et al. 1993, Babor et al. 1994). The full AUDIT consists of 10 structured questions. The cut-off point for hazardous drinking is 8 points (range 0–40). In their systematic review Reinert and Allen found the AUDIT to be fairly sensitive and specific (2002). Subsequently the same authors recommended lowering the cut-off for more effective detection of hazardous drinking among women (Reinert and Allen 2007). For example French authors have used cut-off points of 7 for men and 6 for women (Gache et al. 2005). Finland has recently adopted limits ≥8 for men and ≥ 6 for women (http://www.kaypahoito.fi/web/kh/suositukset/naytaartikkeli/tunnus/hoi50028, Seppä and Aalto 2009). The last meta-analysis of alcohol use disorders identification tests for detecting at-risk drinking concluded that the AUDIT should be restricted to primary care populations, inpatients and elderly patients (Berner et al. 2007).

The strengths of the AUDIT are that it is brief and easy to administer, it is relatively free of cultural bias, and there is no copyright fee for its use. On the other hand, the major obstacle to routine screening for heavy drinking using the full AUDIT is the length of the 10-item questionnaire. For this reason shorter AUDIT questionnaire versions, for example the AUDIT-PC (Piccinelli et al. 1997), the AUDIT-3 (including the third AUDIT question on binge drinking) (Gordon et al. 2001) and AUDIT-C (including the three first questions of the AUDIT) (Bush et al. 1998) and the FAST (Hodgson et al.2002) have been developed. Even if all seem promising, more research evidence and tailoring for different cultures are still needed (Reinert and Allen 2007, Tuunanen et al. 2007, Seppä and Aalto 2009).

#### 4.3 Clinical examination

Medical history and clinical signs are valuable means of detecting risky alcohol consumption. Recurrent insomnia, anxiety and depression, heartburn, fractures or dislocations may be found in the medical history. Clinical signs such as high blood pressure or/and pulse rate, arrhythmia, scars, dermatitis, facial erythema, oedema of the soft palate or parotid swelling may be signs of risky drinking (Saunders and Conigrave 1990, Cherpitel 1993a, Cherpitel 1993b, Kitchens 1994, Current Care Guidelines 2005, http://www.kaypahoito.fi/web/kh/suositukset/naytaartikkeli/tunnus/hoi50028).

## 4.4 Laboratory markers

One important element in the of objective detection of risky alcohol use is the laboratory test. Laboratory indicators should be both specific and sensitive so that clinicians may objectively identify patients who have been drinking risky levels of alcohol. An optimal test should give normal values both for abstainers and moderate drinkers. On the other hand only risky consumption of alcohol should bring out laboratory markers. So far no laboratory test is specific for risky alcohol use; for example obesity is an important factor which may also increase serum GGT (Daeppen et al. 1998, Salaspuro 1999a, Current Care Guidelines 2005, http://www.kaypahoito.fi/web/kh/suositukset/naytaartikkeli/tunnus/hoi50028).

Measuring ethanol in breath, blood, or urine is the most objective means of detecting recent intake of alcohol. This works well for example when testing for drunk-driving or in trauma admissions to the emergency room. Repeated positive breath or blood test in the health care setting could be a sign of hazardous drinking or even of worse alcohol problems. The difficulty is that the ethanol consumed is cleared fairly rapidly from the body, at a rate of almost 0.1 g/kg/hr. A patient may have consumed substantial amounts of alcohol (60–80 g pure ethanol) in the evening but still yield negative blood or breath ethanol test results the next morning (Bendtsen et al. 1998, Helander et al. 1999). However, risky drinking can be suspected if a patient comes to a consultation inebriated BAC (≥1‰), if there are no visible signs of drinking with a BAC ≥1.5‰, or if the patient in any situation has a BAC concentration of over 3‰ (NIAAA "Alcohol and Trasportation Safety", *Alcohol Alert*, http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/aa52.htm.).

Fairly objective measures to help clinicians to identify patients who are risky drinkers are liver enzyme GGT (gamma-glutamyltransferase) and red blood cell mean volume MCV (mean corpuscular volume). CDT (carbohydrate-deficient transferrin) is

an objective marker for the detection of risky drinking and it has higher specificity as compared to that of GGT (Salaspuro 1999a).

Chronic ethanol consumption induces a rise in serum GGT (gamma-glutamyltransferase) (Anton et al. 2002, Niemela 2007, Niemela and Alatalo 2010). Also moderate drinkers have shown significantly higher levels of GGT than abstainers (Hietala et al. 2005). GGT is perhaps the most widely used laboratory index of excessive alcohol consumption (Conigrave et al. 2003). To detect early hazardous drinking however the sensitivity is only 10-30% (Salaspuro 1999a, Scouller et al. 2000, Arndt 2001), and specificity being lowered by for example obesity (Daeppen et al. 1998).

MCV (mean corpuscular volume) of red blood cells is often used in screening for risky drinking. Comparing abstainers and moderate drinkers at population levels, MCV may increase in the latter group. On the other hand, MCV responds slowly to abstinence (normalization takes two to four months) and could be of use in monitoring alcohol use (Niemela 2007). MCV has limited value as a screening by reason of its poor sensitivity, typically under 50% (Anderson et al. 2005). Meerkerk and colleagues detected less than 20% of the MCV values of excessive drinkers in health care settings (1999). On the other hand, MCV is more specific than GGT in most populations, with specificities of more than 90% (Meerkerk et al. 1999).

It has been estimated that four to seven drinks per day for at least one week can significantly elevate CDT (carbohydrate-deficient transferrin) levels in patients suffering from alcoholism (Stibler 1991). The findings on sensitivity vary widely from < 20% to 100%, specificities 75-100% (Nystrom et al. 1992, Xin et al. 1992, Lof et al.1993, Lof et al. 1994, Scouller et al. 2000, Conigrave et al. 2002). To increase diagnostic accuracy Sillanaukee and Olsson provided an algorithm for combining CDT and GGT, the resulting combination showing higher accuracy than either test alone (2001). Mathematic combination of GGT-CDT offers average sensitivity and specificity for males 75% and 93%, and respectively for women 68% and 96% (Sillanaukee and Olsson 2001). In the case of problem drinkers Chen and associates found that for men a combination of CDT and GGT provided the best accuracy in detecting daily consumption of 60 g ethanol or more in the past 30 days. For women, GGT alone provided the best accuracy for such a level (Chen et al. 2003). In the review by Niemelä CDT appears to be a highly specific marker of ethanol intake (98 % when average alcohol consumption was 130 g/day) and a mathematically formulated combination of GGT and CDT seems to improve sensitivity to as high as 98% (2007). The results in detecting early hazardous drinking by CDT and GGT are modest (Hietala et al. 2005).

New biological markers of alcohol use and abuse are being sought; acetaldehyde adducts (Niemela 1993, Sillanaukee et al. 1993), 5-hydroxytryptophol (Beck and

Helander 2003, Beck et al. 2007), ethylglucuronide (Borucki et al. 2005), phosphatidylethanol (Alling et al. 2005, Wurst et al. 2005) and sialic acid (Anttila et al. 2005), but so far these are not in daily use and studied mainly among more aggravated problems.

Each mode of assessment has its limitations affecting sensitivity and specificity. Commonly available laboratory markers, in combination, identify approximately 70 % of risky drinkers. Combining interview, structured questionnaire, clinical examination and laboratory tests could identify most risky drinkers (The Finnish Current Care Guidelines 2005, http://www.kaypahoito.fi/web/kh/suositukset/naytaartikkeli/tunnus/hoi50028).

### 5. Brief intervention

Brief interventions are those practices in health care, which aim to identify real or potential alcohol-related risks and motivate a patient to do something about hazardous drinking as early as possible before dependence has developed.

#### 5.1 Content

The U.S. Preventative Services Task Forces' Guide to Clinical Preventive Services (2d edition, 1996, http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/bookshelf/br.fcgi?book=hscps2ed1996) describes secondary prevention measures as those which "identify and treat asymptomatic persons who have already developed risk factors or preclinical disease but in whom the condition is not clinically apparent." In 2001 WHO published the manual Brief intervention for hazardous and harmful drinking. The content is similar and it notes: "Primary health care workers are in a unique position to identify and intervene with patients whose drinking is hazardous or harmful to their health." (http://whqlibdoc.who.int/HQ/2001/WHO\_MSD\_MSB\_01.6b.pdf) Brief interventions typically emphasize a reduction of the patient's alcohol consumption to non-hazardous levels and elimination of binge drinking rather than insistence that the patients abstain from drinking. Brief interventions can be useful in a variety of settings; at physical examination, at GP appointments, at out-of-ward, emergency departments or trauma centres.

Unlike traditional alcoholism treatment brief interventions can be dispatched in a few minutes and require minimal follow-up. They should form part of routine in health care without stigmatization of patients. Inquiry into alcohol consumption should be neutral and questions should be implemented among other medical history questions such as living habits, e.g. tobacco, smoking, consumption of coffee etc. (Heather 1989, http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/AA66/AA77.html 2005).

#### 5.1.1 Identification

There are a range of questionnaires which can be used to identify hazardous and harmful alcohol consumption. When using the AUDIT attention should focus on the patient whose AUDIT screening test score is in the range of 8-15 and/or risky drinking levels have been exceeded. Note should be taken of the number of standard drinks consumed on one occasion or the typical quantity per week. Laboratory tests and clinical findings could support and be a part of the routine examination (Anderson et al. 2005).

#### 5.1.2 Advice

The health care professional's role is to give information on risky drinking and alcohol problems in relation to patient's health. Without stigmatization, health care professionals' spoken advice and a simple brochure will support the patient in reducing alcohol consumption. The goal for most patients is to choose moderate drinking levels (Whitlock et al. 2004, Anderson et al. 2005, the Finnish Current Care Guidelines 2005, http://www.kaypahoito.fi/web/kh/suositukset/naytaartikkeli/ tunnus/hoi50028).

The basic goal in brief interventions is to reduce levels of alcohol consumption. Here the acronym FRAMES captures the essence. FRAMES includes; Feedback: on personal risk or impairment, Responsibility: emphasis on personal responsibility for change, Advice: to cut down consumption of alcohol or abstain, Menu: provide options for changing drinking patterns, Empathy: use an emphathetic approach and Self-efficacy: enhances peoples' belief in their ability to change (Miller and Rollnick 1991, Bien et al. 1993).

The terms brief and minimal interventions cover a range from one five-minute interaction to several 45-minute sessions. The major positive studies discussed in this section typically consist of one interaction lasting between five and 20 minutes. In Finland the recommendation is 15–20 minutes with one to four follow-ups (Finnish Current Care Guidelines 2005, http://www.kaypahoito.fi/web/kh/suositukset/naytaartikkeli/tunnus/hoi50028).

#### 5.1.3 Follow-up and documentation

The number of BI sessions is from 1-5; thus follow is often recommended. Laboratory tests are good objective tools to follow the development of alcohol consumption. Health care professionals should continue to provide support and feedback and maintain realistic goals. (Anderson et al. 2005, Finnish Current Care Guidelines 2005, http://www.kaypahoito.fi/web/kh/suositukset/naytaartikkeli/ tunnus/hoi50028).

It is also essential to document screening and brief intervention in the patient history (Chick et al. 2003, Anderson et al. 2005).

### 5.2 Effectiveness

Several studies have been published on screening and brief intervention. Brief intervention is an effective and well documented treatment mode to reduce alcohol consumption (Bien et al. 1993, Kahan et. al 1995, Wilk et al. 1997, Ashenden et al. 1997, Poikolainen 1999, Moyer and Finney 2002, Salaspuro 2003, Ballesteros et al. 2004, Whitlock et al. 2004, Bertholet et al. 2005, Kaner et al. 2007).

The first clinical "modern" brief intervention study was made by Kristenson and associates (1983). They conducted a study in which male citizens aged of 46–53 years were invited to attend health screenings. Those with highest scores on GGT were randomized either to an intervention or a control group. After 6 years the follow-up intervention group had significantly fewer sick days and hospitalizations, and suffered half the mortality rate compared to the control group without intervention (Kristenson et al. 1983). Ten years later Bien and colleagues (1993) concluded that brief interventions were often as effective as more extensive treatments. The public health impact of brief interventions was potentially according to Kahan and group potentially enormous; "given the evidence for the effectiveness of brief interventions and the minimal amount of time and effort they require, physicians are advised to implement these strategies in their practice" (1995). According to Wilk and associates drinkers receiving a brief intervention were twice as likely to reduce their drinking over 6 to 12 months as those who received no interventions (1997). A review by Moyer and Finney found "further positive evidence" for the effectiveness of brief interventions by comparing brief intervention both to untreated control groups and to more extended treatments (2002). The Alcohol and Public Policy Group summarized strategies and interventions to prevent or minimize alcohol-related harm in 2003 (Babor et al. 2003). They concluded that brief interventions give evidence of effectiveness in different cultures and countries and are also cost-effective. In their meta-analysis Ballesteros and associates support the

equality of outcomes among men and women achieved by brief interventions for excessive alcohol consumption in primary health care settings (2004).

It has been estimated that brief interventions reduce daily alcohol consumption on average by 17% and the intensity of drinking by 10% (WHO 1996). In a meta-analysis by Whitlock (2004) weekly drinking was seen to be reduced 13%–34% more in intervention groups than among controls. It has also been estimated that the number needed to treat (NNT) is on average 10 patients (Ballesteros et al. 2004), compared for example to tobacco smokers, where about 20 patients need to be advised to gain benefit. Nurses can also effectively intervene with patients (Littlejohn and Holloway 2008), (Cherpitel et al. 2009).

Brief intervention has been found to be effective in many studies, but opposite findings have also been published. Beich and colleagues (2003) found alcohol screening, assessment and intervention to be laborious and time-consuming activities. In the meta-analysis in question they estimated that only two or three subjects out of 1000 screened will benefit from brief intervention. Emmen and collegues (2004) found in their systematic review that evidence for the effectiveness of opportunistic brief intervention in general hospital setting for problem drinkers is still inconclusive. A group under Havard investigated articles on alcohol problems in the emergency department and found reduction in alcohol-related injuries, but the findings regarding alcohol consumption were less conclusive (2008). In England the recent National Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy has acknowledged the need for further evaluation of screening and minimal interventions (2004, http://www.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/media/ cabinetoffice/strategy/assets/caboffce%20alcoholhar.pdf). In response Holloway and associates found that either a brief self-efficacy enhancing intervention or the provision of self-help to heavy drinkers can reduce self-reported drinking by 10 alcohol units a week (2007).

Based on all the material available it may be concluded that in a primary health care setting brief interventions are effective and should be used for those individuals who are not actively seeking help at specialist agencies for alcohol problems (Current Care Guidelines Finland 2005, http://www.kaypahoito.fi/web/kh/suositukset/naytaartikkeli/tunnus/hoi50028, Kaner et al. 2007). In general hospital settings the prevalence of heavy drinkers is high and this frequency goes unrecognized (Canning et al. 1999). Holloway and colleagues concluded that to administer brief interventions in hospital is a simple means of helping heavy drinkers to reduce their alcohol consumption (2007).

### 5.3 Cost-effectiveness

Cost-effectiveness studies are methodologically complex and results are always approximations. The economic costs of alcohol use are multidimensional, including for example health care costs, losses in productivity, losses due to premature death, losses in crime-related productivity, alcohol-related crime which burdens the criminal justice system and the police. (http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/AA66/AA77.html 2005).

Brief interventions have proved to be a cost-effective strategy for reducing both risky alcohol consumption and alcohol-related problems (Heather 1996, Wutzke et al. 2001, Fleming et al. 2002, Bray et al. 2007, Kramer 2007). Fleming and colleagues found the benefit-cost ratio to be 4.3:1; an investment of \$10 000 would result in a cost saving (for example fewer motor accidents crashes) of \$43 000 (2002). Seppä and associates have estimated that screening and brief intervention for hazardous drinkers among 1600 adults in a primary health care setting would be cheaper than treating one alcohol—related pancreatitis case in specialized health care (2004). Kraemer and group (2005) found the incremental cost-effectiveness ratio [cost per quality-adjusted life-year (QALY)] from the societal perspective and discounted costs and benefits at a rate of 3%. The screening and intervention strategy dominated and was cost-saving compared with the no screening strategy. Babor and colleagues (2006) concluded that brief advice produces modest but statistically significant reductions in hazardous alcohol consumption.

The U.S. Preventive Services Task Force has recommended screening and behavioural counselling interventions in primary care to reduce alcohol misuse (Whitlock et al. 2004). As part of the 2006 update, a brief alcohol misuse screening and counselling intervention ranked in the top five, ahead of almost 20 other effective services (Ries et al. 2006). In the most recent recommendation alcohol misuse achieved score points similar to screening for colorectal cancer and hypertension, and to influenza or pneumococcal immunization (Solberg et al. 2008).

### 6. Obstacles to brief intervention

In spite of the convincing evidence of the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of brief interventions this work has not become a routine part of every-day work in health care. A number of obstacles have emerged (Roche and Freeman 2004).

#### 6.1 Patients' attitudes

One common misconception regarding alcohol screening and brief intervention is that patients will become angry if questioned about their drinking (Babor and Higgins-Biddle 2001). It has been found to be a common feeling among physicians that patients with alcohol- and other drug-related problems can be difficult, aggressive, deceitful, unmotivated and unwilling to change (Mistral and Velleman 2001).

In contrast to what health care professionals believe, patients generally have positive attitudes towards discussion of alcohol in the primary health care setting (Wallace and Haines 1984, Richmond et al. 1996, Aalto and Seppä 2004). In Canada in 1997 Herbert and Bass found that 85% of patients expected their doctors to ask about their drinking (1997). Babor and Higgins-Biddle concluded in the WHO manual that patients expect primary health care workers to be interested in the health effects of drinking (2001). Only 2% of patients have negative attitudes towards asking about alcohol drinking (Herbert and Bass 1997).

### 6.2 Professionals' knowledge, skills and attitudes

Lack of confidence, knowledge and skills are barriers to work with risky drinkers (Clement 1986, Roche et al. 1991a, Botelho and Richmond 1996). Generally, doctors feel that they should ask about patients' drinking (Herbert and Bass 1997). Bendtsen and Åkerlind have found that both general practitioners and nurses take a positive attitude towards early detection and intervention (1999). There is thus substantial consensus as to the physician's role in the early detection of risky drinking. In an early study Roche et al. found that general medical practitioners hold positive views overall regarding medical involvement with patients with alcohol problems (1991). These notwithstanding discrepancies have been found between patients' expectations of the doctor's role in promoting healthy life styles (Richmond et al. 1998).

Lack of adequate training has been found to be one of the major obstacles to brief intervention (Kaner et al. 1999, Aalto et al. 2001). This has led to a lack of understanding of the content of early-phase heavy drinking (Rush et al. 1994, Aalto et al. 2003). Earlier studies have found reach the same conclusion; physicians have had difficulties in defining "drinking problems" and their views as to what constitutes "safe" or "at-risk" drinking have varied (Thom and Tellez 1986, Roche et al. 1991). Medical education is needed, and there is evidence to suggest that improvements in levels of self-efficacy, i.e. the belief that one's own action will bring about a successful outcome, improves intervention rates (Gottlieb et al. 1987). Reid and associates found that only

28% were correctly identified as being 'at risk' by their general practitioner (1986) and a group under Kaner noted that where risky drinkers who were most likely to receive brief intervention were male, unemployed and technically trained patients, while those who were least likely to receive brief intervention were female, students and university-educated patients (2001).

Negative attitudes towards patients with alcohol problems may also act as a barrier to intervention in patients' alcohol use (Roche et al. 1996, Farmer and Greenwood 2001). Health workers' own attitudes to and own use of alcohol may be difficult to address (Babor and Higgins-Biddle 2001). Rush and colleagues found that many physicians are uncomfortable about bringing up issues which patients themselves have not identified (1995). Many general practitioners feel that it is not a legitimate part of their work to interfere in alcohol of other drug-related problems (Durand 1994, Roche et al. 1996). Aalto and associates found that is easier and better justified to ask about and discuss alcohol with patients if they have possible alcohol-related symptoms and signs (2003). Lack of self-efficacy plays a notable role in carrying out brief interventions for heavy drinkers (Aalto et al. 2003a). Therapeutic nihilism also shadows this work; many health professionals feel there is nothing they could do to help a person with an alcohol-related problem (Weller et al. 1992, Farmer and Greenwood 2001).

Lack of simple guidelines has been found to be a formidable obstacle in detecting and identifying patients with alcohol problems (Rush et al. 1995, Aalto et al. 2003b). The need for short and practical instructions is essential, but is only part of successful implementation. Skills-based training including use of a validated screening tool such as AUDIT, in conjunction with user-friendly and validated aids to brief intervention, can increase family practitioners' confidence in detecting and treating alcohol problems (Proude et al. 2006).

#### 6.3 Other obstacles

Lack of time and adequate reimbursement are common reasons for avoiding time-consuming preventive services for alcohol problems (Nutting 1986, Rowland et al. 1988). Babor and Higgins-Biddle concluded one common reason expressed by health workers for avoiding alcohol screening and brief interventions is that it will take too much time (2001).

Medical schools have been estimated to devote less than 1% of total teaching hours to substance abuse. This would explain why so many physicians feel inadequate in treating alcohol-related problems (Searight 1992, Rush et al. 1994, Bendtsen and Akerlind 1999). When implementing new practice behaviour, practitioners need on-site personnel and ongoing infrastructure support (Botelho and Richmond 1996). According

to Kaner and associates doctors feel that government policies did not support preventive medicine (1999a).

Continuous training of both general practitioners and nurses has been found necessary to promote screening and brief intervention in today's health care services (Bendtsen and Akerlind 1999). The afore-mentioned study by Kaner's group noted an increase in the numbers of GPs who feel that they should be working with alcohol issues (1999a). Deehan and colleagues found that general practitioners are not unwilling, but untrained and lacking support to work with alcoholic patients (1997). One important question is extent to which research results from controlled clinical trials can be generalized and implemented in routine practice (Edwards 1997, Poikolainen 1999, Aalto et al. 2000, Andreasson et al. 2000, Johansson et al. 2002).

# 7. Implementation of brief intervention

### 7.1 Implementation theories

Study of policy implementation commenced in the U.S.A. in the 1960s. Public policymakers and program managers are responsible for effectively and efficiently using community resources to promote social goals. The aim of implementation research was to point out the possible gap between the intentions and statements of public officials (policy) on the one hand and the delivery of public services (performance) on the other. Studies sought to establish why a program with such great expectations produced such modest results. The subject of policy implementation is to understand what actually happens after a program is enacted or formulated (Mazmanian and Sabatier 1989).

Goggin and associates (1990) listed researches into three generations. The earliest, first-generation research on policy implementation was concerned with detailed accounts of how a given single authoritative decision was carried out. The approach has been criticized as being atheoretical, case-specific and noncumulative. Despite this criticism it demonstrated the complex and dynamic nature of implementation, and also emphasized the importance of a policy subsystem and the difficulties a subsystem creates for coordination and control. Second-generation research was concerned with the development of analytical frameworks to guide research on the complex phenomenon of policy implementation. Studies were now more analytical and comparative in perspective. Second-generation work focused on the same variables; policy form and content, organizations and their resources and people – their talents, motives, and predispositions (Van Meter and Van Horn 1975, Sabatier 1975, Van Horn

and Van Meter 1976, Sabatier and Mazmanian 1979, Goggin 1986). Second-generation research also relized the importance of time periods- at what point in history implementation occurs and over what period of time (Van Horn 1987). The principal aim of third-generation research is to be more scientific in explaining why implementation behaviour varies across time, policies, and units of government (Goggin et al. 1990). This last-mentioned group associate implementation behaviour with a set of activities which take place during the life of a program, not merely at its outset.

Compared to the first-generation work the second-generation, studies were more analytical and comparative in perspective (Goggin 1986). The top-down approach, which starts out from a policy decision, focuses on the extent to which its objectives are attained over time. Top-down scholars came in for criticism. Rather than start with a policy decision, a new "bottom-uppers" started with an analysis of the multitude of actors who interact at the operational (local) level. They also asked them about their goals, strategies, activities and contacts. Researches then used these contacts as a vehicle for developing a networking technique to identify the local, regional, and national actors involved in the planning, financing and execution of the relevant governmental and non-governmental programs (Hjern et al. 1978).

Third-generation implementation research consolidated earlier studies, its approach being to investigate why implementing actors make the decisions and take the actions they do. Goggin and colleagues (1990) introduced general guidelines to minimized potential problems in implementation programmes. First, approach measurement systematically; second, use multiple, independent sources to achieve the least biased assignment of values to the components; third, convene a panel of experts to aid in their construction, fourth, be sensitive to the dynamics of political communications and state and local politics.

# 7.2 Implementation in health care

Process evaluation has been essential in the planning of community-based health education. The diffusion theory addresses the general aspects of the way of how information spreads through groups. The diffusion theory suggests that innovations spread through populations and become accepted through a four-phase process: awareness, interest, trial and adoption (Roger 1983). Green and McAlister (1984) brought out five different groups in the adoption process. The process of diffusion of new innovation begins with the innovators. These are individuals who quickly become interested in a new idea and try it out with little prompting. Following the innovators, the largest segment of the target population, early adopters and an early majority, consider adopting the innovation. Finally, the innovation spreads to the late majority

and late adopters. Dignan and colleagues (1994) concluded that application of the diffusion model, in the context of the expanded detail added by information-processing theory, provides means for modifying and improving health education programs while they are being implemented. Hunter and group concluded that ultimately the impact of even the best clinical resource is constrained by the effectiveness of its implementation (Hunter et al. 2004).

There is currently no solid basis for assuming that a particular intervention or package of interventions will work. On the other hand, combination of information transfer and learning through social influence or management support can be effective (Wensing et al. 1998). Effective interventions are to hand to enhance preventive activities in primary care. Tailoring interventions to address specific barriers to change in a particular setting are probably important. Multifaceted interventions may be more effective, but also more costly, than single interventions (Hulscher et al. 2001).

# 7.3 Effectiveness of implementation of brief intervention

In the book 'Alcohol No Ordinary Commodity', a group under Babor list ten options as 'best practices' to reduce alcohol consumption in populations. These include minimum legal purchase age, government monopoly of retail sales, restrictions on hours or days of sale, outlet density restrictions, alcohol taxes, sobriety check-points, lowered BAC (blood alcohol concentration) limits, administrative licence suspension, graduated licensing for novice drivers and brief intervention for hazardous drinkers (Babor et al. 2003). Thus, brief intervention is the only healthcare-mediated method which has been proved to be effective.

With an eye to increasing screening and brief intervention in health care, different dissemination strategies have been studied. Community action is considered to be important ingredient of implementation. For example posters in bars and liquor stores have been used to increase public awareness of alcohol detriment. The width of community action against harmful alcohol consumption differs among countries and different cultures. Gomell and associates compared direct mail, tele-marketing and academic detailing (face-to-face visits) to increase the activity of brief interventions (1994). In each of these conditions a brief intervention package for hazardous alcohol consumption was marketed to physicians. The investigators found tele-marketing to be more cost-effective than academic detailing or direct mail in promoting the uptake of the package. In 1999 a group under Hansen found telephone contact and academic detailing to be more effective than direct mail in encouraging GPs to request a screening and brief intervention package (1999). In an earlier study Soumerai and Avorn found that academic detailing was the more cost-effective strategy when compared with direct

mail (1986). Davis and colleagues found direct mail and other less intensive strategies to be insufficient to effect change in complex counselling behaviours for lifestyle health issues (1995). In 1999 Kaner and group concluded that practice-based training, including support telephone calls, was the most effective and cost-effective strategy to encourage implementation of screening and brief intervention (1999b). Hunter and colleagues suggested that the workshop-based approach was effective in increasing doctors and nurses interest to working with alcohol-related patients (2004). Similar findings are reported in a study by Richmond and associates work; workshop and academic detailing was the most effective way to increase utilisation of brief interventions in primary health care settings (1998). A group under Peltzer concluded in their study that more attention should be paid to training modalities, more nurses should be trained in each clinic, clinic should be interview organization (low clinical workload, fewer competing priorities, and better team work), and changes encouraged in the attitudes of nurses (better compatibility of intervention with beliefs, and less perceived complexity of innovation) (2008).

WHO phase-IV aimed at a widespread, routine and enduring implementation of primary health care early identification and brief intervention throughout participating countries. All investigators shared the overall objective of the study, but the specific designs and procedures to be used were to a great extent flexible and varied among the participants due to the diversity of health system and political, cultural, socio-economic and legislative factors. Phase IV was an action research project in a real-world situation. Flexibility was contained within clearly pre set parameters. The aims were to generate the material needed for brief-intervention work, to train professionals with special emphasis on reframing perceptions of hazardous drinking, to motivate professionals to undertake brief interventions, and to estimate the costs of this activity. It was known before hand that implementation of brief intervention is an iterative project. The clearest results were obtained in producing material, arranging education and training and to some extent in reframing perceptions. However, engaging general practitioners in this activity proved difficult. (http://www.who.int/substance abuse/publications/ identification management alcoholproblems phaseiv.pdf, Heather 2006)

In a systematic review Nilsen and associates (2006) included 11 studies published between 1998–2004. The works were divided into four categories depending on the implementation strategy adopted; mailed materials without training; telemarketing, including short introduction and material; materials and training; and materials, training and subsequent support. The studies were heterogeneous; the largest coherent group of articles comprised five studies; these compared the effectiveness of two or three implementation strategies (Gomel et al. 1998, Richmond et al. 1998, Hansen et al. 1999, Kaner et al. 2003). Three studies compared neither strategies nor

personnel categories (Digiusto et al. 1998, Andreasson et al. 2000, Aalto et al. 2003b). Two of them assessed the effectiveness of one implementation strategy using a control group (Andreasson et al. 2004, Babor et al. 2004), and two involved comparisons of personnel strategies (Bendtsen and Akerlind 1999, Babor et al. 2004). The conclusion was that it is difficult to determine how and under what circumstances brief intervention is most likely to be implemented in primary health care settings. The important finding was that the effectiveness of implementation generally increased with intensity of effort invested, even if results were modest in all studies.

Education and information campaigns alone have no great effect on people's behaviour (Edwards and Taylor 1994a, Edwards and Taylor 1994b, Babor et al. 2003). Many researchers have found that problem- or risky drinkers are interested in self-help materials (Holmila 1997, Cunningham et al. 2001, Karlsson et al. 2005). Public campaigns might also indirectly increase health care professionals' activity to undertake brief interventions by activating people to ask for advice.

The Primary Health Care European Project on Alcohol, (PHEPA) has summarized recommendations to implement brief intervention (PHEPA 2009, http://www.phepa.net/units/phepa/html/en/Du9/index.html). Training for health care professionals should be implemented with an eye to changing health care provider's behaviour. It is hoped that the introduction of simple identification tools, protocols and computerized support will to increase identification rates. Also ongoing support has proved to be important; training and support programmes should be tailored to the needs and attitudes of practitioners. Some patients might need more help than primary health care providers can offer, and provision of specialist help might increase the activity of primary and secondary health care providers (PHEPA 2009, http://www.phepa.net/units/phepa/html/en/Du9/index.html).

# 7.4 Cost of implementation

Gomel and colleagues concluded that the cheapest strategy is too often used to advocate interventions to physicians without consideration of the effectiveness of the strategy (1998). Even if the long-term effectiveness of different implementation strategies is difficult to compare, some studies of cost-effectiveness have been made. Lock and associates found practice-based training combined with support telephone calls to be the most effective and cost-effective means of encouraging implementation of alcohol screening and brief intervention in primary health care settings (1999). McCormick and group report similar findings; telemarketing was the most cost-effective marketing strategy to encourage general practitioners to adopt screening and early intervention in alcohol problems (1999). A review by Funk and associates reached similar conclusions:

acceptance of a brief intervention program was more effective with use of telemarketing (65%) and academic detailing (67%) than with direct mail (32%) promoting awareness of a brief alcohol intervention program (2005).

# Aims of the study

This study is part of a project, which aimed at implementing brief intervention in the Pirkanmaa region health care services. The broad was to study objective the brief alcohol intervention implementation process.

The specific aims were to establish:

- 1. the occurrence of alcohol-related diagnoses and hazardous drinking in specialized health care,
- 2. health care personnel's knowledge, skills, and attitudes towards alcohol in primary, occupational and specialized health care,
- 3. means of increasing early identification and brief intervention
- 4. the effectiveness of the AUDIT questionnaire on behaviours in the general population,
- 5. how brief intervention could be dovetailed everyday work.

# **Subjects and Methods**

The study was carried out in the Pirkanmaa Health Care District, an area with a population of 460 000, about 8.9% of the total population of Finland. The series comprised of three separate materials (I, II, and IV) and, based on the results of these three studies, an action project in the region to implement brief intervention (III and V).

Study I; Prevalence of risky drinkers

#### Subjects

In study I data were drawn from the medical records of patients treated at the outpatient clinics and the emergency room in Tampere University Hospital during the years 1988–1993. Patients with a substance use-related diagnosis (ICD-9) among those visits were recorded. To include hazardous drinkers prospective data were collected over an eightweek period in 1994. During this period a separate form including an alcohol questionnaire was filled in by all patients attending the outpatient clinics or emergency room. In this separate form the treating physician was asked to give her/his opinion on whether a substance use problem had contributed to the patient's illness or injury.

#### Methods

The diagnoses recorded in retrospective discharge data in Tampere University Hospital over six years were compared with the prospective data separately in all specialities. Data were statistically analyzed using ANOVA, t-test and  $\chi^2$  TEST.

Study II; Attitudes, knowledge and skills among professionals

#### **Subjects**

In study II 473 questionnaires comprising 40 questions each with two to six alternatives, were mailed to 139 units in the Pirkanmaa Health Care District; all primary and occupational health care units and each department in specialized health care in hospitals (Appendix 1.). Anonymous responses were requested from one doctor and one

nurse per unit and ward. Respondents' characteristics and their own alcohol consumption, how often they met heavy drinkers and how often they thought that alcohol was the reason for seeking medical care, their attitudes and skills in discussing alcohol consumption with patients, skills and knowledge in using brief intervention and motivational skill to influence alcohol consumption were asked after. Further, the respondent's knowledge of different means of recognizing heavy drinkers, and their opinion as to how important the subjects thought their employers and the whole working group found treating heavy drinkers were asked.

#### Methods

Questionnaires were analyzed statistically using BMDP statistical software (BMDP, Cork, Ireland). The  $\chi^2$ -test was appeared to measure differences between specialized health care, primary health care, and occupational health care.

#### Study III Training programme for professionals

#### Subjects

This action research project was based on information previously collected (I, II) and studied the process of implementation of brief intervention in different health care settings (hospitals, primary health care and occupational health centre). The Pirkanmaa Hospital District facilities comprise one university hospital, three regional hospitals and twenty-two primary health care centres with occupational units. The leaders of the municipalities, hospitals and primary health care were engaged in the project. There was a half-day information seminar for the leaders. Five half-day seminars with the same content were arranged for health care professionals in different parts of the region. Sessions included a short lecture, a patient-doctor or a patient-nurse role-play and a workshop. Participants came from 26/34 municipalities, altogether 50 physicians and 117 nurses. Those attending were envisaged as key persons to spread information in their own working environments.

#### Methods

After six months, one seminar was organized in Tampere for the key persons to follow the progress of the project. Specific topics brought up by the moderators were the activity of brief intervention (BI), educational needs and factors inhibiting the use of BI. The BI activities undertaken during the six-month period were recorded, and notes were taken on the main themes during the seminars. The discussions in the seminars formed the basis for further implementation activities.

Study IV; Activating the general population to think about their own drinking

#### Subjects

Study IV sought to activate members of the community to think about their own drinking. The AUDIT (Babor et al. 1994) questionnaire was delivered, enclosed with a local bi-weekly newspaper, to all households (n=90 000) in Tampere (Appendix 2.). A specific brochure based on one structured AUDIT questionnaire was planned to attract readers and it also included a chart to help them calculate the number of drinks usually consumed per week. In a telephone survey, using the Computer-Aided Telephone Interview system, data were collected from 500 randomly selected inhabitants aged 18 and over (the legal drinking age in Finland is 18 years) on a quota basis stratified by age and gender. The telephone survey covered twenty- two questions; background information, alcohol consumption, how well AUDIT pamphlet and the community action project Booze Weeks were noticed and whether it had any effect on alcohol use. Also the CAGE questionnaire items were asked, 1. Have you ever felt you should Cut down on your drinking? 2. Have people Annoyed you by criticizing your drinking? 3. Have you ever felt bad or Guilty about your drinking? and 4. Have you ever taken a drink first thing in the morning (Eye opener) (Mayfield et al. 1974), to categorize the drinking consequences.

#### Methods

Based on drinking frequency and CAGE score, respondents were divided into groups based on their self-reported drinking (CAGE scores and drinking frequency). The groups were compared using the  $\chi^2$  tests.

Study V; Final instructions on conducting brief alcohol intervention in health care

#### Materials

To answer the needs addressed in Study III (to create short instructions for primary health care staff on how to identify and treat risky drinkers), this study combined the

information from three separately conducted studies and all feedback information from professionals during the Finnish arm of the PHASE IV WHO implementation study (Heather 2007). In the first study a structured questionnaire had been mailed to all general practitioners (77 GPs) and nurses (177 nurses) working at the Tampere City Communal Health Centre. Health care professionals answered questions on about their attitudes, knowledge, beliefs, skills and needs for training in relation to risky drinking patients (Aalto et al. 2001). In the second study a survey patients was organized in two health care clinics which provides service for a population of about 30 000 each. After their appointment with GP or nurse 665/1000 consecutive patients reported whether the general practitioner or nurse had asked and/or advised them about their alcohol consumption (Aalto et al. 2002). The third study included six videotaped focus groups (altogether 18 GBs and 19 nurses) to obtain information on obstacles to brief intervention (Aalto et al. 2003a).

#### Methods

All three surveys and feedback information were separately analyzed blind by three different persons. Findings were categorized as 1) ethical grounds for discussing alcohol, 2) tools which professionals find feasible in undertaking brief interventions and 3) the best way to conduct brief interventions. Final instructions were then developed. These were then introduced to the original focus group participants to establish the validity of the interpretations and whether they accurately reflected the professional's understanding. The final instructions were then mailed to all professionals in the field.

## **Results**

*Substance use-related outpatient consultations in specialized health care (1)* 

In the retrospective study, covering the years 1988–1993, substance use related diagnoses comprised 0.4% (6666/1 555 898) of all recorded diagnoses. There was no significant change in the percentage of these diagnoses during these years. During the eight weeks' prospective study period, when the separate alcohol questionnaire form was used the prevalence of substance use-related diagnoses was 1.1%, significantly higher than in the retrospective study (p<0.001). Altogether 5.6% (1401/25 014) of patients had been registered as having made a substance use-related visit, and there was a statistically significant difference compared to the retrospective data (p<0.001).

The greatest numbers of substance use-related visits were in the retrospective data the psychiatric outpatient clinic and the emergency room. Then came neurology, internal medicine and surgery clinics. Using the separate form, in the prospective part of the study, the greatest number of substance use-related visits to outpatient clinics was in the emergency room. Then came psychiatry, otorhinolaryngology, neurology, surgery and internal medicine clinics. (Table 1.)

Table 1. Substance use-related visits to the outpatients clinics based on discharge data and on separate form

Outpatient clinic	Retrospective data		Prospective data	
	%	n	%	n
Psychiatry	3,8	236/6150	6,0	523/8717
Emergency room	2,0	650/32356	12,5	511/4088
Neurology	1,7	153/8782	4,0	36/900
Internal medicine	1,0	458/45297	2,0	65/3250
Surgery	0,8	310/39267	3,0	142/4733
Otorhinolaryngology			4,0	75/1875

Opinions on alcohol-related issues among professionals in primary, occupational, and specialized health care. (II)

Of the health units 51% (71/139) and of professionals 39% (186/473) returned the mailed questionnaire (Appendix 1.). Of these respondents 42% (79/186) estimated that alcohol was very or quite often the reason for patients to seek medical care; 55% in specialized, 45% in primary and 26% in occupational health care (p<0.001). Altogether 38% (69/182) found it fully acceptable to discuss alcohol consumption with patients (no statistically significant differences between primary, occupational or specialized health care settings). Concerning knowledge and skills, 68% (125/185) thought that they could bring up alcohol problems for discussion very or quite well (no statistically significant differences between different settings). Attitudes of health care professionals to heavy drinkers were fairly positive. Fifty-nine per cent of the respondent (110/185) found it very or quite meaningful to ask after patients' alcohol consumption (no statistically significant differences between the settings): 71% (131/185) considered early recognition as well as the treatment of heavy drinkers fairly, very or eminently appropriate for their work 43% (26/60) in specialized, 75% (51/68) in primary, and 95% (54/57) in occupational health care (p<0.001). Respondents' own alcohol consumption did not correlate with attitudes, knowledge or skills.

Brief intervention for heavy drinkers: an action project for health care implementation (III)

Some participants in the initial seminar felt brief intervention to be less difficult and time consuming than expected, but many felt a lack of skills to meet and motivate heavy drinkers. Based on the needs of health care professionals a practical video (17 min) was produced. The film shows a general practitioner's consultation with a heavy drinker with abdominal complaints. Two posters and a 'booze quiz' pamphlet, including the AUDIT (Appendix 2.) and the Finnish risk limits of alcohol consumption, were produced. The posters and the pamphlet were placed in all waiting rooms in regional health care premises. The booze quiz pamphlet was also delivered to every household in Tampere (IV).

For the key persons a discussion session was arranged six months later. Brief intervention activity had varied widely in different units. The most active units had used role-plays in educating other health care professionals, whereas some had not arranged instruction at all. Nurses especially felt that educating and motivating physicians was

difficult. It was felt that brief intervention was not as time consuming as expected, and this view had tendered attitudes more positive towards using brief intervention. In many units, however a lack of skills was still recognized and further education was seen to be necessary. It was found most important to learn how to motivate patients to undergo intervention and how to keep professionals motivated while working with heavy drinkers. One year after the original key person training seminars an additional half-day education session on motivational skills was arranged based on the needs expressed.

#### AUDIT questionnaire as a tool for community action against hazardous drinkers (IV)

Five hundred respondents were contacted for a telephone interview. Total alcohol abstinence was reported by 11.2% (56/499) and 89.0% (443/500) reported consuming alcohol. Based on the CAGE questions there were 80.1% (355/443) with CAGE scores 0–1, and 19.9% (88/443) with CAGE scores  $\geq$ 2. There were no statistical differences between the CAGE score-based groups in any of the variables studied. Altogether, respondents had noticed the Booze Weeks campaign well, of all respondents 74.0% (370/500), of abstainers 60.0% (36/60) and of alcohol-consuming subjects 75.9% (334/440). Almost half of the respondents who consumed alcohol had calculated their AUDIT scores and discussed the pamphlet with other people (no difference between the groups). Respondents who drank more frequently reported thinking more often about their alcohol consumption (54.9%; 28/51), and trying to reduce it (24.8%; 31/125) as compared to respondents who were less frequent drinkers , where the corresponding figures were 23,3 (17/73) and 15.1 (29/192), (P<0.000 and P<0.000).

Brief alcohol intervention as a daily routine. Description of an action research project creating instructions for primary health care. (V)

The need for concise and practical instruction on early identification and brief intervention arose from among health care staff. In collaboration with researchers and project workers primary health care professionals created instructions for early identification and brief intervention in risky drinking. Most health care workers felt uncomfortable with systematic screening, preferring to use brief intervention in certain situations. If necessary alcohol-dependent patients should be referred to specialist clinics (AUDIT >14); risky drinkers (AUDIT 8-14) could receive information on health risks and a new appointment with doctor or nurse. Based on these needs short instructions were distributed.

# **Discussion**

## 1. Weaknesses and strengths of the study

Finland has a long history of interest in brief alcohol intervention, both in research and in everyday work (Antti-Poika et al. 1988, Suokas 1992, Kuokkanen and Teirila 2001). For almost twenty years there have been sporadic activities in the primary, occupational and specialized health care fields to promote brief intervention in real-life work. At the practical professional level such activity has been sparse and short-lasting.

The present undertaking was the first in a series of broad implementation projects in Finland. It started in the mid-2000 in the Pirkanmaa region, deriving from perceptions of the low level activity in alcohol-related matters in health care (Study I). The target groups included both primary and occupational care personnel as well as hospital settings. The project used modern and multi-faceted implementation tools, e.g. not only short lectures, but group-work and role play. Additionally, it built up local strategic alliances and also used a population-wide approach. The researchers traveled around the region to make learning sessions more easily accessible for all.

The strength of the present project was its practicality; it aimed at implementing in health care an activity, which had proved to be efficient. At the same time it adopted modern ways of doing this. It aimed at motivating professionals by measuring the impact of hazardous drinking in their work environment (Study I) and by inquiring into their attitudes to the possibility to intervening in them (Study II). The project also examined the impact of community action in the implementation process (Study III). The process thus used all the modern methods, which have since been accepted in alcohol implementation for example in the WHO PhaseIV work (Heather 2006b). In summary, even if the results of the present project, when measured as an increase in brief intervention activity, have remained modest it can be seen as an asset and a model in planning future implementation work in Finland (Seppä 2008).

This study project comprised both qualitative and quantitative elements. The quantitative parts were studies I, II and IV and the qualitative studies III and V. Combining different methodologies can also be considered strength in an implementation study. Study I is one of the first worldwide which prospectively also included hazardous drinkers in estimating the incidence of alcohol problems in a health care setting.

These advantages not withstanding, the individual studies also have some weaknesses. Inquiry into the respondent's owns alcohol consumption might be one reason for the low response rates found in study II. Lack of time and the burden imposed on the health care professional in several studies may likewise have lowered interest. Some work units did not answer the questionnaire at all. These units might in fact have the most negative attitudes to brief intervention, fuelled by a chief physician who did not deliver the questionnaire to his staff at all. In summary, the low response rate would indicate that real attitudes are even less favourable than found in this study.

Studies III and V were action research, which produced new information for brief intervention implementation. As such, they did not increase the activity to any measurable degree. The information gathered, however, serves the final aim; to promote brief intervention in the region. Its importance may be assessed in the light of subsequent developments (Kuokkanen et al. 2008, Seppä et al. 2008).

# 2. Risky drinking is more prevalent in health care than documented

There is a wealth of evidence regarding the detrimental impact of excessive alcohol consumption.

In many developed countries such as Finland it will be possible to develop reasonable estimates for some of the costs associated with alcohol consumption. It is also recognized that data are frequently lacking for many of these costs. It is important to define and document the extent of hazardous risky drinking in order to plan the use of resources and effective treatment. Keskimäki and Aro have concluded that the validity of the Finnish hospital discharge registry is exceptionally high (1991). Unfortunately in hospital settings medical records do not offer good-quality data on patients' hazardous alcohol consumption. It has been estimated that the prevalence of alcohol abuse or dependence in outpatient settings generally varies from about 15% to 20% (Putnam et al. 1982, Cleary et al. 1988, Fleming et al. 1998). Hospitalized patients are estimated to be hazardous drinkers in 13 to 32% of cases (Cherpitel et al. 2004, Fleming et al. 2007, Cherpitel and Ye 2008). There is a wide information gap between studies conducted and medical records of alcohol and other drug-related diagnoses. The data in Study I showed that the rate of substance use-related diagnoses is 0.4–0.5% per year in medical records. Alcohol-related diagnoses make up 99% of all substance use related diagnoses (I).

Study I compared retrospectively and prospectively collected data on substance use-related diagnoses from a university hospital setting. The number of substance use-

related visits was according to the separately completed forms (prospective) fourteenfold when compared to the number of substance-use related diagnoses in the retrospective discharge data. Only one fifth of the visits registered as substance-use related in the separate form had a documented substance use- related diagnosis. As far as we know no similar studies have been undertaken to ascertain how a separate form activates health care professionals to detect substance abuse. In spite of the increased prevalence of substance use diagnoses the number of recorded diagnoses is smaller than documented in the literature. (Taylor et al. 1986, Antti-Poika et al. 1988, Seppä and Mäkelä 1993, Cherpitel et al. 2004, Fleming et al. 2007, Cherpitel and Ye 2008, Rose et al. 2008).

Our findings indicate that planning the use of resources to identify and treat alcohol related symptoms and diseases cannot be based on data drawn from medical records. International economic cost studies help to identify information gaps. Discharge data would give a better picture of the extent of substance use in specialized health care if there were an alternative item "substance use may be related to the patient's presenting problem" in the discharge data, preferably electronic. Also adding hazardous drinking as a diagnostic category has been suggested (Saunders et al. 1993).

One reason for under-documentation might be that there is a risk of patients losing some insurance benefits. Insurance companies constitute a substantial factoring health care financing. In the U.S.A. since 1947 most states have allowed insurance companies to refuse payment on a claim in which an individual has been injured and alcohol use was documented. This has been found to be a deterrent to alcohol screening in hospitals and emergency departments (Schermer et al. 2003). The U.S. National Association of Insurance Commissioners recently passed a model law, which disallows such denials. The National Conference of Insurance Legislators has recommended that states adopt this model. Many states have recently done so, which could be a model for European countries. By the same token we cannot deny treatment of lung cancer because of smoking or diabetes complications, which are dependent on obesity.

In conclusion, substance-, especially alcohol-related symptoms and risky (hazardous) drinking are also common in special health care. Discharge data underestimate substance use-related problems and the needs for resources in specialized health care.

# 3. Obstacles and facilitating factors in brief alcohol intervention are manifold

## 3.1 Attitudes among health care professionals vary

Professionals consider excessive consumption of alcohol a significant problem in health care; 42% here thought that alcohol problems are a common reason for seeking medical help (II). Respondents' opinion on patients' attitudes toward asking about alcohol consumption was considered neutral or positive (II). Our findings are similar to those from Canada, where 85% of patients expected doctors to ask about their alcohol habits (Herbert and Bass 1997). Similar findings have been reported from Great Britain (Wallace and Haines 1984). Of the total respondents 32% considered that discussion of a patient's alcohol consumption is not acceptable. Doctors evinced significantly more prejudiced attitudes toward asking about alcohol consumption than patients. Doctors may feel that alcohol consumption is the patient's private affair; also heavy drinkers are often considered to be difficult and hopeless patients to treat, which makes it easier not to ask about alcohol consumption. In our study respondents' own alcohol consumption did not correlate with attitudes, knowledge or skills. Although an 'alcoholic' is said to be someone who drinks more than his doctor, there might be some truth behind this. Early recognition as well as treatment of heavy drinkers was considered fairly, very or eminently appropriate for their work by 71% of respondents. These results are similar to those reported in other studies (Roche et al. 1991, Herbert and Bass 1997, Bendtsen and Åkerlind 1999). Nevertheless, almost one third did not consider this activity appropriate. A similar group of GPs has also been found in earlier studies (Rush et al. 1995).

### 3.2 Professionals need more knowledge and skills

Even if health care professionals' knowledge of structured alcohol detecting questionnaires was poor, they thought that they could bring up alcohol problems for discussion. There was some belief that they could influence the patient's alcohol behaviour or that they had a good command of motivational skills. Brief intervention was a fairly new phenomenon in 1996 and even to pronounce the Finnish term for brief intervention "mini-interventio" was difficult. According to our postal survey health care professionals did not believe they could influence patients' alcohol behaviour. Defining

the target group for BI has also been seen to be difficult in international studies (Thom and Tellez 1986, Roche et al. 1991). Hence "reframing perceptions" has in later projects been felt to be essential (Heather 2006). Intervention rates can be increased by supporting professionals' self-efficacy (Gottlieb et al. 1987). Good skills and updated knowledge of the effectiveness of BI can be seen as an impulse to for high self-efficacy.

### 3.3 People and patients are willing to consider their own drinking

The book Alcohol: No Ordinary Commodity presents epidemiological data on the global burden of alcohol-related problems and scientific evidence for strategies to prevent or minimize the detriment (Babor et al. 2003). In general, effectiveness is strong in the matter of regulating the physical availability of alcohol and the use of alcohol taxes. Public service announcements are messages prepared by non-governmental organizations, health agencies and media organizations that deal with responsible drinking. Despite their good intentions public service announcements alone have proved ineffective in reducing alcohol-related harm. On the other hand, there are few studies of the influence of announcements on the individual level. We found (IV) that subjects who drank most frequently were also the most likely to have noticed the campaign. Our findings were similar to those reported in a few published articles, namely that those who drink the most are also most concerned about their drinking and are interested in receiving help to control their drinking (Werch 1990, Cunningham et al. 1999, Karlsson et al. 2005). Postal awakening self-help material may have an important role in helping problem drinkers and could provide initial motivation to seek treatment and discuss alcohol with their own physician. Alone this is hardly effective, but as a part of a wider campaign it might be a good contributing factor in distributing information about alcohol. (Hulscher et al. 2004)

## 4. Implementation can be promoted

## 4.1 Tools for practical work are essential

In Finland the Pirkanmaa Hospital District was the first area nation-wide area in which brief intervention implementation to the whole health care area was initiated. There are many local difficulties in implementing new activities. Gunn has listed some of the obstacles involved: adequate time and sufficient resources are not made available for the programme or policy, there is a poor understanding of and disagreement on objectives, tasks are not fully specific or in appropriate sequence and there is imperfect

communication and co-ordination (Gunn 1978). These views need to be taken into account in assessing the feasibility of implementation in a local setting.

The main aim of the action research project here was to implement brief intervention in different health care settings. First, leaders were motivated by giving information on effectiveness and cost effectiveness (III). To promote knowledge and motivational skills, a half-day information seminar included a lecture about alcohol consumption, screening and brief intervention and costs and benefits involved. All the information given was tailored and based on earlier study results (I, II). Practical skills and self-efficacy were supported by a role-play performance. This was a particularly successful and proved an awakening experience for many health care professionals. The strange word 'mini-interventio' ('brief intervention') became more familiar and many participants found they had already in fact done brief intervention or brief interventionlike work with patients. The brief intervention was not so difficult and time consuming as than expected. The work made the participants think about their own circumstances and possibilities to implement brief intervention. Also, a poster and a video were produced based on feedback information from the field (III). Public awareness of brief intervention was enhanced by a mailed brochure (IV). The project thus availed itself of all the multi faceted activities considered important for implementation (Hulscher et al. 2004).

Even though the focus of activity is in primary and occupational health care, there are also promising findings in specialized health care, most in the emergency rooms.

#### 4.2 Clear instructions are needed

Based on local needs (III, V), tailored instructions on screening and brief intervention were created (V). A need for simple guidelines arose especially in focus group discussions (Aalto et al. 2003a), but was evident throughout the fieldwork (III, V).

Many primary care physicians are working sub optimally in diagnosing and referring patients who meet fully diagnostic criteria for abuse and dependence (McQuade et al. 2000). If these patients are difficult to identify we must ask how many hazardous drinkers go unidentified? McQuade and colleagues recommend that by screening every patient, primary care physicians will have an opportunity to increase their sensitivity in recognizing alcohol problems, and possibly intervening before serious consequences cause a decline in their patients' health (2000). The US Preventive Services Task Force likewise recommends screening of all adolescent and adult patients not only against diagnostic criteria for abuse and dependence but also for potential harmful and hazardous use of alcohol (Williams and Wilkins 1996). There was controversy in the interactive discussions regarding systematic screening; only certain

complaints or situations would inquiry and counsel. The final instructions include a list of situations when staff should ask a patient about alcohol (V). This opportunistic approach to screening has been preferred in several other countries as a feasible step in implementation (Heather 2006).

At the commencement of the Pirkanmaa Project (I) the aim was to implement brief intervention at all health care levels, including special, occupational and primary health care. Primary and occupational health care workers were most favourable regarding brief intervention. In our study (II) early recognition as well as the treatment of heavy drinkers was considered fairly, very or eminently appropriate for their work; 43% in specialized health care, 75% in primary and 95% in occupational health care in 1996.

There is now evidence that physicians' attitudes towards screening and brief intervention are more positive than a few years ago and activity in undertaking brief intervention has increased in primary health care. Surveys among general practitioners organized in Finland in 2002 and 2007 revealed that the activity has increased and only one fifth of GPs do not intervene at all. The occasionally intervening group of doctors has increased about ten per cent (49.6 -> 61.2%) and the regularly intervening group eight per cent (9.4 -> 17.7%) (Seppälä et al. 2010).

Also worldwide primary health care has been considered most important for brief intervention (Anderson 1996, Heather 2006, Kaner et al. 2007). The Reports 'From theory to practice. Integration of a brief intervention into health centre work and occupational health care disseminates the tools and know-how on brief interventions and its implementation in daily work in Finland (Seppä 2008).

Changing practices in health care is difficult as is measuring changes in brief intervention activity. However there are currently promising results of increasing activity. In general opinions on drinking have become stricter, and the discussion of alcohol consumption is found more acceptable than a few years ago. Maintaining and spreading brief intervention activity to the whole health care setting is a challenge, but the basis for intensifying activity can be considered better than ever.

# **Summary and conclusions**

The aim of this action research study was to step up activity in identification and treatment in alcohol-related matters, especially in brief alcohol intervention in the Pirkanmaa region health care in Finland. The basis for implementation was built on knowledge of the local prevalence of substance use (I), and on health care professionals' attitudes, knowledge and skills in relation to brief intervention (II). Implementation (III) was boosted by community action (IV) and by simple instructions, created in collaboration with professionals, on how to conduct brief intervention (V).

The number of substance use –related diagnoses in hospital documents had remained stable during the years 1988–1993, constituting 0.4% of all diagnoses (I). When a separate form was used to fix professionals' attention during a period of eight weeks, the prevalence of substance-use related diagnoses increased to 1.1%. Altogether, the percentage of substance use-related visits was 5.6%, being highest in the emergency setting (12.5%) and in psychiatry (6%). Sometimes physicians seem to be aware of a patient's substance use but do not record it. This gives a false conception of the prevalence of this disease group. In the present study documentation of substance use-related visits increased dramatically upon application of a separate form and revealed the real significance of this disease category.

Health care professionals in primary, occupational and specialized health care held early recognition as well as treatment of heavy drinkers to be a natural part of their work (II). They also thought that patients' attitudes towards inquiry into their alcohol consumption were positive. Attitudes towards asking about patients' alcohol consumption were fairly positive in all three settings, even if only 38% (69/182) found it fully acceptable to discuss alcohol consumption with patients. Of the total respondents two-thirds reported that they were able to bring up possible alcohol problems for discussion. In spite of this only one-fifth felt that they could influence patients' alcohol behaviour or that they had a good command of motivational skills. The findings indicated a clear need to increase the knowledge and skills of health care professionals in relation to brief alcohol intervention.

Practical implementation of brief intervention among all health care professionals in the Pirkanmaa hospital district (III) was based on earlier information from the region (I, II) and on previous international research findings on of implementation. Engaging health care leaders was the first step. The training programme aimed at lowering barriers to brief intervention and it was organized to exert an umbrella effect. Key persons were trained first. The training session included a short lecture, which provided

knowledge and a theoretical frame for the activity, role-playing to improve practical skills and group work to organize the action individually in the respective centres. The key persons were to spread information in their own centres based on the method used in the initial session. They were also provided with all the material used in this session. Feedback six months later revealed that especially role-playing was considered good and some units had used it in educating others. On the other hand, brief intervention activity varied widely in different units. To answer the need from the field, a practical video, two posters and an AUDIT booze guiz leaflet were produced.

A local community action campaign was activated to induce citizens in Tampere to cut down their drinking. The AUDIT booze quiz leaflet was, as part of this project, delivered to every household in the city. More than three quarters of those consuming alcohol had been aware at the campaign. In our study (IV) heavy drinkers noticed the leaflet with the AUDIT better than lesser drinkers. Thus, community action may lead to open discussion of alcohol and provide the initial motivation to seek treatment. If patients ask for help, professionals also have to undertaken brief interventions, which can be considered to increase brief intervention activity.

Based on patients' and professionals' positive attitudes towards brief intervention and the need for short, practical instructions on conduct of it, this study combined earlier information in order to create these instructions (V). This involved action and feedback from health care professionals; the aim being to create a valid and feasible instrument for everyday work. Primary health care professionals were interested in carrying out brief intervention, but not systematically. Hence a list of situations was collected in which brief intervention was desirable, what to do in practice and when to refer. This instruction was the "mini-model", the least that should be done. It allowed doing more, but also gave permission to refer.

Much basic information is needed for wider implementation of brief alcohol intervention. This study showed that in health care heavy drinking is a common and underestimated problem. Efforts to motivate professionals to detect heavy drinkers, to make their attitudes more positive and to increase their knowledge and skills were seen to be needed in order to promote the activity. Also, wide community action and continuous dialogue with professionals was essential to create appropriate guidelines on brief intervention in health care. Further efforts are needed to evaluate and support the activity.

**Acknowledgements** 

The present study was carried out at the Department of General Practice of the Medical

School, University of Tampere.

I wish to express my deepest gratitude to my supervisor Professor Kaija Seppä, whose

excellent guidance has enabled me to start and complete this thesis. I want to also thank

my other supervisor Docent Pekka Sillanaukee.

I want to thank my official referees, Professor John Cunningham and Docent Arto

Vehviläinen for valuable advice.

I express my gratitude to co-authors Docent Mauri Aalto, M.D. Pauli Poutanen, Mr

Petteri Pekuri, PhD Päivi Sillanaukee for extensive collaboration of this study.

I want to thank dissertation seminar group FM Jukka Halme, M.D. Martti Kuokkanen,

MNSc Leena Hirvonen, M.D. Tiina Kaarne, M.D. Kati Seppänen, and M.D. Mervi

Tuunanen

I want to thank Professor Ilmari Pyykkö and Professor Markus Rautiainen for support

and understanding to my studies. I also want to thank all colleagues and personnel of

Department of Otorhinolaryngology and Oromaxillofacial surgery. I am deeply grateful

to the member of Gustometry Society; M.D. Sirja Kaartinen, M.D. Kirsi Lähde, M.D.

Mikko Suvinen, PhD Sanna Salmi and M.D. Jan Valkila.

I express my warmest gratitude to my parents and my sister and her family, and my

grandparents for their support and interest in my work during these years.

Very special gratitude I owe to my children Santeri and Julius, you are sunshine of my

life. I also want to thank Onni and Otto. I express my warmest gratitude to all of them.

Finally, I highly acknowledge my beloved fiancé Mari. Her encouragement and positive

attitude has given the greatest support to complete this thesis.

Tampere, December 2010

Janne Kääriäinen

55

# References

- Aalto, M. & Seppa, K. 2004, "Usefulness, length and content of alcohol-related discussions in primary health care: the exit poll survey", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 39, no. 6, pp. 532-535.
- Aalto, M., Seppa, K., Kiianmaa, K. & Sillanaukee, P. 1999, "Drinking habits and prevalence of heavy drinking among primary health care outpatients and general population", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 94, no. 9, pp. 1371-1379.
- Aalto, M., Saksanen, R., Laine, P., Forsstrom, R., Raikaa, M., Kiviluoto, M., Seppa, K. & Sillanaukee, P. 2000, "Brief intervention for female heavy drinkers in routine general practice: a 3-year randomized, controlled study", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 24, no. 11, pp. 1680-1686.
- Aalto, M., Pekuri, P. & Seppa, K. 2001, "Primary health care nurses' and physicians' attitudes, knowledge and beliefs regarding brief intervention for heavy drinkers", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 96, no. 2, pp. 305-311.
- Aalto, M., Pekuri, P. & Seppa, K. 2002, "Primary health care professionals' activity in intervening in patients' alcohol drinking: a patient perspective", *Drug and alcohol dependence*, vol. 66, no. 1, pp. 39-43.
- Aalto, M., Pekuri, P. & Seppa, K. 2003a, "Obstacles to carrying out brief intervention for heavy drinkers in primary health care: a focus group study", *Drug and Alcohol Review*, vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 169-173.
- Aalto, M., Pekuri, P. & Seppa, K. 2003b, "Primary health care professionals' activity in intervening in patients' alcohol drinking during a 3-year brief intervention implementation project", *Drug and alcohol dependence*, vol. 69, no. 1, pp. 9-14.
- Aalto, M., Alho, H., Halme, J.T. & Seppa, K. 2009, "AUDIT and its abbreviated versions in detecting heavy and binge drinking in a general population survey", *Drug and alcohol dependence*, vol. 103, no. 1-2, pp. 25-29.
- Alling, C., Chick, J.D., Anton, R., Mayfield, R.D., Salaspuro, M., Helander, A. & Harris, R.A. 2005, "Revealing alcohol abuse: to ask or to test?", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 29, no. 7, pp. 1257-1263.
- Alvarez, F.J. & Del Rio, M.C. 1994, "Screening for problem drinkers in a general population survey in Spain by use of the CAGE scale", *Journal of studies on alcohol*, vol. 55, no. 4, pp. 471-474.
- American Psychiatric Association. 1994. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (4th ed.) (DSM-IV). Washington, D.C.: APA.
- Anderson, P. 1996, "Alcohol and primary health care. WHO Regional publications. European Series No. 64:World Health Organization Regional Office for Europe Copenhagen, 1996.", .
- Anderson, P., Baumberg, B. & McNeill, A. 2005, "Alcohol in Europe. Report to the European Commission". London, Institute of Alcohol Studies.
- Anderson, P., and Baumberg, B. 2006, "Alcohol in Europe a public health perspective. A report for the European Commission. http://ec.europa.eu/health-eu/doc/alcoholineu content en.pdf

- Anderson, P., Kaner, E., Wutzke, S., Funk, M., Heather, N., Wensing, M., Grol, R., Gual, A., Pas, L. & WHO Brief Intervention Study Group 2004, "Attitudes and managing alcohol problems in general practice: an interaction analysis based on findings from a WHO collaborative study", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 39, no. 4, pp. 351-356.
- Andreasson, S., Hjalmarsson, K. & Rehnman, C. 2000, "Implementation and dissemination of methods for prevention of alcohol problems in primary health care: a feasibility study", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 35, no. 5, pp. 525-530.
- Anton, R.F., Lieber, C., Tabakoff, B. & CDTect Study Group 2002, "Carbohydrate-deficient transferrin and gamma-glutamyltransferase for the detection and monitoring of alcohol use: results from a multisite study", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 26, no. 8, pp. 1215-1222.
- Anttila, P., Jarvi, K., Latvala, J., Romppanen, J., Punnonen, K. & Niemela, O. 2005, "Biomarkers of alcohol consumption in patients classified according to the degree of liver disease severity", Scandinavian journal of clinical and laboratory investigation, vol. 65, no. 2, pp. 141-151.
- Antti-Poika, I., Karaharju, E., Roine, R. & Salaspuro, M. 1988, "Intervention of heavy drinking-a prospective and controlled study of 438 consecutive injured male patients", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 115-121.
- Arndt, T. 2001, "Carbohydrate-deficient transferrin as a marker of chronic alcohol abuse: a critical review of preanalysis, analysis, and interpretation", *Clinical chemistry*, vol. 47, no. 1, pp. 13-27.
- Ashenden, R., Silagy, C. & Weller, D. 1997, "A systematic review of the effectiveness of promoting lifestyle change in general practice", *Family practice*, vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 160-176.
- Babor, T.F. & Higgins-Biddle, J.C. 2001, "Brief Intervention For Hazardous and Harmful Drinking. A Manual for Use in Primary Care Geneva: World Health Organization", .
- Babor, T.F., Dolinsky, Z.S., Meyer, R.E., Hesselbrock, M., Hofmann, M. & Tennen, H. 1992, "Types of alcoholics: concurrent and predictive validity of some common classification schemes", *British journal of addiction*, vol. 87, no. 10, pp. 1415-1431.
- Babor, T.F., Hofmann, M., DelBoca, F.K., Hesselbrock, V., Meyer, R.E., Dolinsky, Z.S. & Rounsaville, B. 1992, "Types of alcoholics, I. Evidence for an empirically derived typology based on indicators of vulnerability and severity", *Archives of General Psychiatry*, vol. 49, no. 8, pp. 599-608.
- Babor, T., Campbell, R., Room, R. and. Saunders, J.(Eds.) 1994, "The Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test" in *Lexicon of Alcohol and Drug Terms, World Health. Organization, Geneva, 1994.*, ed. Babor, T., Campbell, R., Room, R. and. Saunders, J.(Eds.), pp. 349-362.
- Babor, T.F., Caetano, R., Casswell, S., Edwards, G., Giesbrecht, N., Graham, K., Grube, J., Gruenewald, P., Hill, L., Holder, H., Hopkins, G.D., Österberg, E., Rehm, J., Room, R., Rossow, I. & . 2003, "Alcohol: No Ordinary Commodity—Research and Public Policy.", Oxford University Press.
- Babor, T.F., Higgins-Biddle, J.C., Higgins, P.S., Gassman, R.A. & Gould, B.E. 2004, "Training medical providers to conduct alcohol screening and brief interventions", *Substance abuse : official publication of the Association for Medical Education and Research in Substance Abuse*, vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 17-26.

- Babor, T.F., Higgins-Biddle, J.C., Dauser, D., Burleson, J.A., Zarkin, G.A. & Bray, J. 2006, "Brief interventions for at-risk drinking: patient outcomes and cost-effectiveness in managed care organizations", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 41, no. 6, pp. 624-631.
- Ballesteros, J., Duffy, J.C., Querejeta, I., Arino, J. & Gonzalez-Pinto, A. 2004, "Efficacy of brief interventions for hazardous drinkers in primary care: systematic review and meta-analyses", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 28, no. 4, pp. 608-618.
- Beck, O. & Helander, A. 2003, "5-Hydroxytryptophol as a Marker for Recent Alcohol Intake", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 98 Suppl 2, pp. 63-72.
- Beck, O., Stephanson, N., Bottcher, M., Dahmen, N., Fehr, C. & Helander, A. 2007, "Biomarkers to disclose recent intake of alcohol: potential of 5-hydroxytryptophol glucuronide testing using new direct UPLC-tandem MS and ELISA methods", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 42, no. 4, pp. 321-325.
- Beich, A., Thorsen, T. & Rollnick, S. 2003, "Screening in brief intervention trials targeting excessive drinkers in general practice: systematic review and meta-analysis", *BMJ (Clinical research ed.)*, vol. 327, no. 7414, pp. 536-542.
- Bendtsen, P. & Akerlind, I. 1999, "Changes in attitudes and practices in primary health care with regard to early intervention for problem drinkers", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 34, no. 5, pp. 795-800.
- Bendtsen, P., Jones, A.W. & Helander, A. 1998, "Urinary excretion of methanol and 5-hydroxytryptophol as biochemical markers of recent drinking in the hangover state", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 33, no. 4, pp. 431-438.
- Berner, M.M., Kriston, L., Bentele, M. & Harter, M. 2007, "The alcohol use disorders identification test for detecting at-risk drinking: a systematic review and meta-analysis", *Journal of studies on alcohol and drugs*, vol. 68, no. 3, pp. 461-473.
- Bertholet, N., Daeppen, J.B., Wietlisbach, V., Fleming, M. & Burnand, B. 2005, "Reduction of alcohol consumption by brief alcohol intervention in primary care: systematic review and meta-analysis", *Archives of Internal Medicine*, vol. 165, no. 9, pp. 986-995.
- Bien, T.H., Miller, W.R. & Tonigan, J.S. 1993, "Brief interventions for alcohol problems: a review", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 88, no. 3, pp. 315-335.
- Bongers, I.M., van Oers, H.A., van de Goor, I.A. & Garretsen, H.F. 1997, "Alcohol use and problem drinking: prevalences in the general Rotterdam population", *Substance use & misuse*, vol. 32, no. 11, pp. 1491-1512.
- Borucki, K., Schreiner, R., Dierkes, J., Jachau, K., Krause, D., Westphal, S., Wurst, F.M., Luley, C. & Schmidt-Gayk, H. 2005, "Detection of recent ethanol intake with new markers: comparison of fatty acid ethyl esters in serum and of ethyl glucuronide and the ratio of 5-hydroxytryptophol to 5-hydroxyindole acetic acid in urine", Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research, vol. 29, no. 5, pp. 781-787.
- Botelho, R.J. & Richmond, R. 1996, "Secondary prevention of excessive alcohol use: assessing the prospects of implementation", *Family practice*, vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 182-193.
- Bradley, K.A., Bush, K.R., McDonell, M.B., Malone, T., Fihn, S.D. & the Ambulatory Care Quality Improvement Project (ACQUIP) 1998, "Screening for problem drinking: Comparison of CAGE and AUDIT", *Journal of general internal medicine*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 379-388.

- Bray, J.W., Zarkin, G.A., Davis, K.L., Mitra, D., Higgins-Biddle, J.C. & Babor, T.F. 2007, "The effect of screening and brief intervention for risky drinking on health care utilization in managed care organizations", *Medical care*, vol. 45, no. 2, pp. 177-182.
- Buchsbaum, D.G., Buchanan, R.G., Centor, R.M., Schnoll, S.H. & Lawton, M.J. 1991, "Screening for alcohol abuse using CAGE scores and likelihood ratios", *Annals of Internal Medicine*, vol. 115, no. 10, pp. 774-777.
- Bush, K., Kivlahan, D.R., McDonell, M.B., Fihn, S.D. & Bradley, K.A. 1998, "The AUDIT alcohol consumption questions (AUDIT-C): an effective brief screening test for problem drinking. Ambulatory Care Quality Improvement Project (ACQUIP). Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test", *Archives of Internal Medicine*, vol. 158, no. 16, pp. 1789-1795.
- Canning, U.P., Kennell-Webb, S.A., Marshall, E.J., Wessely, S.C. & Peters, T.J. 1999, "Substance misuse in acute general medical admissions", *QJM*: monthly journal of the Association of Physicians, vol. 92, no. 6, pp. 319-326.
- Cargiulo, T. 2007, "Understanding the health impact of alcohol dependence", *American Journal of Health-System Pharmacy : AJHP : Official Journal of the American Society of Health-System Pharmacists*, vol. 64, no. 5 Suppl 3, pp. S5-11.
- Chan, A.W., Pristach, E.A. & Welte, J.W. 1994, "Detection by the CAGE of alcoholism or heavy drinking in primary care outpatients and the general population", *Journal of substance abuse*, vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 123-135.
- Chen, J., Conigrave, K.M., Macaskill, P., Whitfield, J.B., Irwig, L. & World Health Organization and the International Society for Biomedical Research on Alcoholism Collaborative Group 2003, "Combining carbohydrate-deficient transferrin and gamma-glutamyltransferase to increase diagnostic accuracy for problem drinking", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 38, no. 6, pp. 574-582.
- Cherpitel, C.J. 1991, "Drinking patterns and problems among primary care patients: a comparison with the general population", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 26, no. 5-6, pp. 627-633.
- Cherpitel, C.J. 1993a, "Alcohol and injuries: a review of international emergency room studies", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 88, no. 7, pp. 923-937.
- Cherpitel, C.J. 1993b, "Alcohol and injuries: a review of international emergency room studies", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 88, no. 7, pp. 923-937.
- Cherpitel, C.J. 1994, "Alcohol use among primary care patients: comparing an HMO with county clinics and the general population", *Drug and alcohol dependence*, vol. 36, no. 3, pp. 167-173.
- Cherpitel, C.J. 1995, "Alcohol use among HMO patients in the emergency room, primary care and the general population", *Journal of studies on alcohol*, vol. 56, no. 3, pp. 272-276.
- Cherpitel, C.J. 2000, "Drinking patterns and alcohol dependence: a comparison of primary care patients in a southern county with the regional general population", *Journal of studies on alcohol*, vol. 61, no. 1, pp. 130-133.
- Cherpitel, C.J. 2007, "Alcohol and injuries: a review of international emergency room studies since 1995", *Drug and Alcohol Review*, vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 201-214.
- Cherpitel, C.J. & Ye, Y. 2008, "Trends in alcohol- and drug-related ED and primary care visits: data from three US National Surveys (1995-2005)", *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse*, vol. 34, no. 5, pp. 576-583.

- Cherpitel, C.J., Ye, Y. & Bond, J. 2004, "Alcohol and injury: multi-level analysis from the emergency room collaborative alcohol analysis project (ERCAAP)", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 39, no. 6, pp. 552-558.
- Cherpitel, C.J., Bernstein, E., Bernstein, J., Moskalewicz, J. & Swiatkiewicz, G. 2009, "Screening, Brief Intervention and Referral to Treatment (Sbirt) in a Polish Emergency Room: Challenges in Cultural Translation of Sbirt", *Journal of addictions nursing*, vol. 20, no. 3, pp. 127-131.
- Chick, J.D., Allan, C., Ashraf-Uzzman, B., Barrie, K., Brooks, R., Burns, R., Brunt, P., Chapell, F., Clubb, A., Crawford, A., Egan, M., Elder, S. & El-Ghorr, A. 2003, "The Management of harmful drinking and alcohol dependence in primary care", vol. 74.
- Cleary, P.D., Miller, M., Bush, B.T., Warburg, M.M., Delbanco, T.L. & Aronson, M.D. 1988, "Prevalence and recognition of alcohol abuse in a primary care population", *The American Journal of Medicine*, vol. 85, no. 4, pp. 466-471.
- Conigrave, K.M., Degenhardt, L.J., Whitfield, J.B., Saunders, J.B., Helander, A., Tabakoff, B. & WHO/ISBRA Study Group 2002, "CDT, GGT, and AST as markers of alcohol use: the WHO/ISBRA collaborative project", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 26, no. 3, pp. 332-339.
- Conigrave, K.M., Davies, P., Haber, P. & Whitfield, J.B. 2003, "Traditional markers of excessive alcohol use", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 98 Suppl 2, pp. 31-43.
- Crowe, R.R., Kramer, J.R., Hesselbrock, V., Manos, G. & Bucholz, K.K. 1997, "The utility of the Brief MAST' and the CAGE' in identifying alcohol problems: results from national highrisk and community samples", *Archives of Family Medicine*, vol. 6, no. 5, pp. 477-483.
- Cunningham, J.A., Wild, T.C. & Walsh, G.W. 1999, "Interest in self-help materials in a general population sample of drinkers", *Drugs: Education, Prevention, and Policy*, vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 209-213.
- Cunningham, J.A., Sdao-Jarvie, K., Koski-Jannes, A. & Breslin, F.C. 2001, "Using self-help materials to motivate change at assessment for alcohol treatment", *Journal of substance abuse treatment*, vol. 20, no. 4, pp. 301-304.
- Daeppen, J.B., Smith, T.L. & Schuckit, M.A. 1998, "Influence of age and body mass index on gamma-glutamyltransferase activity: a 15-year follow-up evaluation in a community sample", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 941-944.
- Das, S.K., Dhanya, L. & Vasudevan, D.M. 2008, "Biomarkers of alcoholism: an updated review", *Scandinavian journal of clinical and laboratory investigation*, vol. 68, no. 2, pp. 81-92.
- Davis, D.A., Thomson, M.A., Oxman, A.D. & Haynes, R.B. 1995, "Changing physician performance. A systematic review of the effect of continuing medical education strategies", *JAMA: the journal of the American Medical Association*, vol. 274, no. 9, pp. 700-705.
- Dawson, D.A., Grant, B.F. & Harford, T.C. 1995, "Variation in the association of alcohol consumption with five DSM-IV alcohol problem domains.", *Alcoholism, clinical and experimental research*, vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 66.
- Deehan, A., Taylor, C., Strang, J. 1997, "The general practitioner, the drug misuser and the alcohol misuser: major differences in general practitioner activity, therapeutic commitment, and 'shared care' proposals", *The British journal of general practice: the journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners*, vol. 47, pp. 705-709.

- Di Castelnuovo, A., Costanzo, S., Bagnardi, V., Donati, M.B., Iacoviello, L. & de Gaetano, G. 2006, "Alcohol dosing and total mortality in men and women: an updated meta-analysis of 34 prospective studies", *Archives of Internal Medicine*, vol. 166, no. 22, pp. 2437-2445.
- Digiusto, E.A., Leigh, S.V., Hardcastle, D.A. & Currie, J.N. 1998, "Effectiveness of CME workshops for alcohol and other drug-related interventions in general practice", *The Medical journal of Australia*, vol. 169, no. 2, pp. 116-117.
- Dignan, M., Tillgren, P. & Michielutte, R. 1994, "Developing Process Evaluation for Community-Based Health Education Research and Practice: A Role for the Diffusion Model.", *Health Values*, vol. 18, no. 5.
- Dufour, M.C. 1999, "What is moderate drinking? Defining "drinks" and drinking levels", *Alcohol Research & Health : The Journal of the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism*, vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 5-14.
- Durand, M.A. 1994, "General practice involvement in the management of alcohol misuse: dynamics and resistances", *Drug and alcohol dependence*, vol. 35, no. 3, pp. 181-189.
- Edwards, G. 1997, "Alcohol policy and the public good", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 92 Suppl 1, pp. S73-9.
- Edwards, G. & Taylor, C. 1994a, "Drinking problems, the matching hypothesis and a conclusion revised", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 89, no. 5, pp. 609-611.
- Edwards, G. & Taylor, C. 1994b, "A test of the matching hypothesis: alcohol dependence, intensity of treatment, and 12-month outcome", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 89, no. 5, pp. 553-561.
- Elvy, G.A. & Gillespie, W.J. 1985, "Problem drinking in orthopaedic patients", *The Journal of bone and joint surgery.British volume*, vol. 67, no. 3, pp. 478-481.
- Emmen, M.J., Schippers, G.M., Bleijenberg, G. & Wollersheim, H. 2004, "Effectiveness of opportunistic brief interventions for problem drinking in a general hospital setting: systematic review", *BMJ (Clinical research ed.)*, vol. 328, no. 7435, pp. 318.
- Escobar, F., Espi, F. & Canteras, M. 1993, "Problems related to alcohol consumption in primary health care: prevalence and clinical profile", *Family practice*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 424-430.
- Ezzati, M. 2004, "How can cross-country research on health risks strengthen interventions? Lessons from INTERHEART", *Lancet*, vol. 364, no. 9438, pp. 912-914.
- Farmer, R., Greenwood, N. 2001, "General practitioners' management of problem drinkers attitudes, knowledge and practice", *Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy*, vol. 8, no.2, pp.119 129.
- Fleming, M.F., Manwell, L.B., Barry, K.L. & Johnson, K. 1998, "At-risk drinking in an HMO primary care sample: prevalence and health policy implications", *American Journal of Public Health*, vol. 88, no. 1, pp. 90-93.
- Fleming, M.F., Mundt, M.P., French, M.T., Manwell, L.B., Stauffacher, E.A. & Barry, K.L. 2002, "Brief physician advice for problem drinkers: long-term efficacy and benefit-cost analysis", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 36-43.
- Fleming, M.F., Anton, R.F. & Spies, C.D. 2004, "A review of genetic, biological, pharmacological, and clinical factors that affect carbohydrate-deficient transferrin levels", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 28, no. 9, pp. 1347-1355.

- Fleming, E.A., Gmel, G., Bady, P., Yersin, B., Givel, J.C., Brown, D. & Daeppen, J.B. 2007, "At-risk drinking and drug use among patients seeking care in an emergency department", *Journal of studies on alcohol and drugs*, vol. 68, no. 1, pp. 28-35.
- Funk, M., Wutzke, S., Kaner, E., Anderson, P., Pas, L., McCormick, R., Gual, A., Barfod, S., Saunders, J. & World Health Organization Brief Intervention Study Group 2005, "A multicountry controlled trial of strategies to promote dissemination and implementation of brief alcohol intervention in primary health care: findings of a World Health Organization collaborative study", *Journal of studies on alcohol*, vol. 66, no. 3, pp. 379-388.
- Gache, P., Michaud, P., Landry, U., Accietto, C., Arfaoui, S., Wenger, O. & Daeppen, J.B. 2005, "The Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT) as a screening tool for excessive drinking in primary care: reliability and validity of a French version", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 29, no. 11, pp. 2001-2007.
- Goggin, M. 1986, "The 'Too Few Cases/Too Many Variables' Problem in Implementation Research", *Western Political Quarterly*, vol. 38, pp. 328-347.
- Goggin, M., Bowman, A., Lester, J. & O'Toole, J.L. 1990, "Introduction" in *Implementation Theory and Practice; Toward a Third Generation* Harper Collins publisher, , pp. 1-28.
- Gomel, M.K., Saunders, J., Burns, J.C., Hardcastle, D.A. & Sumich, M. 1994, "Dissemination of early intervention for harmful alcohol consumption in general practice.", *Health Promotion Journal of Australia*, vol. 4, pp. 65-69.
- Gomel, M.K., Wutzke, S.E., Hardcastle, D.M., Lapsley, H. & Reznik, R.B. 1998, "Cost-effectiveness of strategies to market and train primary health care physicians in brief intervention techniques for hazardous alcohol use", *Social science & medicine (1982)*, vol. 47, no. 2, pp. 203-211.
- Gordon, A.J., Maisto, S.A., McNeil, M., Kraemer, K.L., Conigliaro, R.L., Kelley, M.E. & Conigliaro, J. 2001, "Three questions can detect hazardous drinkers", *The Journal of family practice*, vol. 50, no. 4, pp. 313-320.
- Gottlieb, N.H., Mullen, P.D. & McAlister, A.L. 1987, "Patients' substance abuse and the primary care physician: patterns of practice", *Addictive Behaviors*, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 23-32.
- Green, L.W. & McAlister, A.L. 1984, "Macro-intervention to support health behavior: some theoretical perspectives and practical reflections", *Health education quarterly*, vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 322-339.
- Gunn, L. 1978, "Why Is Implementation So Difficult?", *Management Services in Government*, vol. 33, pp. 169-176.
- Halme, J.T., Seppa, K., Alho, H., Pirkola, S., Poikolainen, K., Lonnqvist, J. & Aalto, M. 2008, "Hazardous drinking: prevalence and associations in the Finnish general population", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 32, no. 9, pp. 1615-1622.
- Hansen, L.J., Olivarius, N., Beich, A. & Barfod, S. 1999, "Encouraging GPs to undertake screening and a brief intervention in order to reduce problem drinking: a randomized controlled trial", *Family practice*, vol. 16, no. 6, pp. 551-557.
- Havard, A., Shakeshaft, A. & Sanson-Fisher, R. 2008, "Systematic review and meta-analyses of strategies targeting alcohol problems in emergency departments: interventions reduce alcohol-related injuries", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 103, no. 3, pp. 368-76; discussion 377-8.

- Heather, N. 1989, "Psychology and brief interventions", *British journal of addiction*, vol. 84, no. 4, pp. 357-370.
- Heather, N. 1996, "The public health and brief interventions for excessive alcohol consumption: the British experience", *Addictive Behaviors*, vol. 21, no. 6, pp. 857-868.
- Heather, N.E. 2006a, http://www.who.int/substance\_abuse/publications /identification management alcohol problems phaseiv.pdf.
- Heather, N.E. (ed) 2006b, WHO Collaborative Project on Identification and Management of Alcohol-related Problems in Primary Health Care, Report on Phase IV, WHO Press, Geneva, Switzerland.
- Heather, N. 2007, "A long-standing World Health Organization collaborative project on early identification and brief alcohol intervention in primary health care comes to an end", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 102, no. 5, pp. 679-681.
- Helander, A. 2003, "Biological markers in alcoholism", *Journal of neural transmission*. *Supplementum*, vol. (66), no. 66, pp. 15-32.
- Helander, A., von Wachenfeldt, J., Hiltunen, A., Beck, O., Liljeberg, P. & Borg, S. 1999, "Comparison of urinary 5-hydroxytryptophol, breath ethanol, and self-report for detection of recent alcohol use during outpatient treatment: a study on methadone patients", *Drug and alcohol dependence*, vol. 56, no. 1, pp. 33-38.
- Herbert, C. & Bass, F. 1997, "Early at-risk alcohol intake. Definitions and physicians' role in modifying behaviour", *Canadian family physician Medecin de famille canadien*, vol. 43, pp. 639-644.
- Hietala, J., Puukka, K., Koivisto, H., Anttila, P. & Niemela, O. 2005a, "Serum gamma-glutamyl transferase in alcoholics, moderate drinkers and abstainers: effect on gt reference intervals at population level", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 40, no. 6, pp. 511-514.
- Hilton, M.E. 1987, "Demographic characteristics and the frequency of heavy drinking as predictors of self-reported drinking problems", *British journal of addiction*, vol. 82, no. 8, pp. 913-925.
- Hjern, B., Hanf, K. & Porter, D. 1978, "Local Networks of Manpower Training in the Federal Republic of Germany and Sweden" in *Interorganizational Policy Making: Limits to Coordination and Central Control* Sage, London, pp. 303-344.
- Hodgson, R., Alwyn, T., John, B., Thom, B., & Smith, A. 2002, "The FAST Alcohol Screening", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 37, no. 1, pp. 61-66.
- Holloway, A.S., Watson, H.E., Arthur, A.J., Starr, G., McFadyen, A.K. & McIntosh, J. 2007, "The effect of brief interventions on alcohol consumption among heavy drinkers in a general hospital setting", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 102, no. 11, pp. 1762-1770.
- Holmila, M. (ed) 1997, *Yhteisö ja interventio. Alkoholihaittojen paikallinen ennaltaehkäisy.*, Stakesin tutkimuksia 73, Saarijärvi, Finland.
- Holmila, M. 1995, "Intoxication and hazardous use of alcohol: results from the 1992 Finnish Drinking Habits Study", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 90, no. 6, pp. 785-792.

- Hunter, E., Brown, J. & McCulloch, B. 2004, "Encouraging practitioners to use resources: evaluation of the national implementation of a resource to improve the clinical management of alcohol-related problems in indigenous primary care settings", *Drug and Alcohol Review*, vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 89-100.
- Hulscher, M.E., Wensing, M., van der Weijden, T., Grol, R. 2001, "Interventions to implement prevention in primary care." Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2001;(1):CD000362.
- Johansson, K., Bendtsen, P. & Akerlind, I. 2002, "Early intervention for problem drinkers: readiness to participate among general practitioners and nurses in Swedish primary health care", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 37, no. 1, pp. 38-42.
- Kahan, M., Wilson, L. & Becker, L. 1995, "Effectiveness of physician-based interventions with problem drinkers: a review", *CMAJ*: Canadian Medical Association journal = journal de l'Association medicale canadienne, vol. 152, no. 6, pp. 851-859.
- Kaner, E.F., Heather, N., McAvoy, B.R., Lock, C.A. & Gilvarry, E. 1999a, "Intervention for excessive alcohol consumption in primary health care: attitudes and practices of English general practitioners", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 34, no. 4, pp. 559-566.
- Kaner, E.F., Lock, C.A., McAvoy, B.R., Heather, N. & Gilvarry, E. 1999b, "A RCT of three training and support strategies to encourage implementation of screening and brief alcohol intervention by general practitioners", *The British journal of general practice: the journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners*, vol. 49, no. 446, pp. 699-703.
- Kaner, E.F., Heather, N., Brodie, J., Lock, C.A. & McAvoy, B.R. 2001, "Patient and practitioner characteristics predict brief alcohol intervention in primary care", *The British journal of general practice: the journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners*, vol. 51, no. 471, pp. 822-827.
- Kaner, E., Lock, C., Heather, N., McNamee, P. & Bond, S. 2003, "Promoting brief alcohol intervention by nurses in primary care: a cluster randomised controlled trial", *Patient education and counseling*, vol. 51, no. 3, pp. 277-284.
- Kaner, E.F., Beyer, F., Dickinson, H.O., Pienaar, E., Campbell, F., Schlesinger, C., Heather, N., Saunders, J. & Burnand, B. 2007, "Effectiveness of brief alcohol interventions in primary care populations", *Cochrane database of systematic reviews (Online)*, vol. (2), no. 2, pp. CD004148.
- Karlsson, T., Raitasalo, K., Holmila, M., Koski-Jannes, A., Ollikainen, H. & Simpura, J. 2005, "The impact of a self-help pamphlet on reducing risk drinking among 30- to 49-year-old men in Helsinki, Finland", Substance use & misuse, vol. 40, no. 12, pp. 1831-1847.
- Keskimäki, I. & Aro, S. 1991, "Accuracy of data on diagnoses, procedures and accident in the Finnish hospital discharge register.", *International Journal of Health Science*, , no. 2, pp. 15-21.
- Kitchens, J.M. 1994, "Does this patient have an alcohol problem?", *JAMA*: the journal of the *American Medical Association*, vol. 272, no. 22, pp. 1782-1787.
- Klatsky, A.L. 2007, "Alcohol, cardiovascular diseases and diabetes mellitus", *Pharmacological research: the official journal of the Italian Pharmacological Society*, vol. 55, no. 3, pp. 237-247.
- Kraemer, K.L., Roberts, M.S., Horton, N.J., Palfai, T., Samet, J.H., Freedner, N., Tibbetts, N. & Saitz, R. 2005, "Health utility ratings for a spectrum of alcohol-related health states", *Medical care*, vol. 43, no. 6, pp. 541-550.

- Kraemer, K.L. 2007, "The cost-effectiveness and cost-benefit of screening and brief intervention for unhealthy alcohol use in medical settings", *Substance abuse : official publication of the Association for Medical Education and Research in Substance Abuse*, vol. 28, no. 3, pp. 67-77.
- Kreitman, N. 1986, "Alcohol consumption and the preventive paradox", *British journal of addiction*, vol. 81, no. 3, pp. 353-363.
- Kristenson, H., Ohlin, H., Hulten-Nosslin, M.B., Trell, E. & Hood, B. 1983, "Identification and intervention of heavy drinking in middle-aged men: results and follow-up of 24-60 months of long-term study with randomized controls", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 203-209.
- Kuokkanen, M., Ahola, I. & Seppä, K. 2008, "Mini-interventio kaikille alkoholin riskikäyttäjille", *Suomen Lääkärilehti*, , no. 63, pp. 771-774.
- Kuokkanen, M. & Teirila, J. 2001, "Alkoholin suurkuluttajien mini-interventio työterveysasemalla. Kokeilu S-Työterveyspalveluissa Helsingissä.", *Suomen Lääkärilehti*, vol. 56, pp. 3489-3493.
- Littlejohn, C. & Holloway, A. 2008, "Nursing interventions for preventing alcohol-related harm", *British journal of nursing (Mark Allen Publishing)*, vol. 17, no. 1, pp. 53-59.
- Lock, C.A., Kaner, E.F., Heather, N., McAvoy, B.R. & Gilvarry, E. 1999, "A randomized trial of three marketing strategies to disseminate a screening and brief alcohol intervention programme to general practitioners", *The British journal of general practice: the journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners*, vol. 49, no. 446, pp. 695-698.
- Lof, K., Koivula, T., Seppa, K., Fukunaga, T. & Sillanaukee, P. 1993, "Semi-automatic method for determination of different isoforms of carbohydrate-deficient transferrin", *Clinica chimica acta; international journal of clinical chemistry*, vol. 217, no. 2, pp. 175-186.
- Lof, K., Seppa, K., Itala, L., Koivula, T., Turpeinen, U. & Sillanaukee, P. 1994, "Carbohydrate-deficient transferrin as an alcohol marker among female heavy drinkers: a population-based study", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 18, no. 4, pp. 889-894.
- Mayfield, D., McLeod, G. & Hall, P. 1974, "The CAGE questionnaire: validation of a new alcoholism screening instrument", *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, vol. 131, no. 10, pp. 1121-1123.
- Mazmanian, D. & Sabatier, P. 1989, "An introduction to policy implementation" in *Implementation and Public Policy* University Press of America, pp. 1-18.
- McCormick, R., Adams, P., Powell, A., Bunbury, D., Paton-Simpson, G. & McAvoy, B. 1999, "Encouraging general practitioners to take up screening and early intervention for problem use of alcohol: a marketing trial", *Drug and Alcohol Review*, vol. 18, no. 2, pp. 171-177.
- McQuade, W.H., Levy, S.M., Yanek, L.R., Davis, S.W. & Liepman, M.R. 2000, "Detecting symptoms of alcohol abuse in primary care settings", *Archives of Family Medicine*, vol. 9, no. 9, pp. 814-821.
- McRae, A.L., Brady, K.T. & Sonne, S.C. 2001, "Alcohol and substance abuse", *The Medical clinics of North America*, vol. 85, no. 3, pp. 779-801.
- Meerkerk, G.J., Njoo, K.H., Bongers, I.M., Trienekens, P. & van Oers, J.A. 1999, "Comparing the diagnostic accuracy of carbohydrate-deficient transferrin, gamma-glutamyltransferase, and mean cell volume in a general practice population", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 23, no. 6, pp. 1052-1059.

- Miller, W.R. & Rollnick, S. 1991, "Motivational interviewing: preparing people to change addictive behaviour", Guilford Press, New York.
- Miller, W.R., Benefield, R.G. & Tonigan, J.S. 1993, "Enhancing motivation for change in problem drinking: a controlled comparison of two therapist styles", *Journal of consulting and clinical psychology*, vol. 61, no. 3, pp. 455-461.
- Mistral, W., Velleman, R., 2001. Substance-misusing patients in primary care: incidence, services provided and problems. A survey of general practitioners in Wiltshire. *Drugs: Education, Prevention & Policy*, 8 (1), pp. 61-72.
- Moyer, A. & Finney, J.W. 2002, "Outcomes for untreated individuals involved in randomized trials of alcohol treatment", *Journal of substance abuse treatment*, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 247-252.
- Nicol, E.F. & Ford, M.J. 1986, "Use of the Michigan alcoholism screening test in general practice", *The Journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners*, vol. 36, no. 290, pp. 409-410.
- Niemela, O. 1993, "Acetaldehyde adducts of proteins: diagnostic and pathogenic implications in diseases caused by excessive alcohol consumption", *Scandinavian journal of clinical and laboratory investigation. Supplementum*, vol. 213, pp. 45-54.
- Niemela, O. 2007, "Biomarkers in alcoholism", *Clinica chimica acta; international journal of clinical chemistry*, vol. 377, no. 1-2, pp. 39-49.
- Niemela, O. & Alatalo, P. 2010, "Mitä maksaentsyymit kertovat kansan terveydestä? What do elevated liver enzymes tell us about our national health?", *Suomen Lääkärilehti*, vol. 65, no. 10, pp. 903-906.
- Nilsen, P., Aalto, M., Bendtsen, P. & Seppa, K. 2006, "Effectiveness of strategies to implement brief alcohol intervention in primary healthcare. A systematic review", *Scandinavian journal of primary health care*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 5-15.
- Nutting, P.A. 1986, "Health promotion in primary medical care: problems and potential", *Preventive medicine*, vol. 15, no. 5, pp. 537-548.
- Nystrom, M., Perasalo, J. & Salaspuro, M. 1992, "Carbohydrate-deficient transferrin (CDT) in serum as a possible indicator of heavy drinking in young university students", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 93-97.
- Peltzer, K., Matseke, G. & Azwihangwisi, M. 2008, "Evaluation of alcohol screening and brief intervention in routine practice of primary care nurses in Vhembe district, South Africa", *Croatian medical journal*, vol. 49, no. 3, pp. 392-401.
- Persson, J. & Magnusson, P.H. 1987, "Prevalence of excessive or problem drinkers among patients attending somatic outpatient clinics: a study of alcohol related medical care", *British medical journal (Clinical research ed.)*, vol. 295, no. 6596, pp. 467-472.
- Piccinelli, M., Tessari, E., Bortolomasi, M., Piasere, O., Semenzin, M., Garzotto, N. & Tansella, M. 1997, "Efficacy of the alcohol use disorders identification test as a screening tool for hazardous alcohol intake and related disorders in primary care: a validity study", *BMJ* (Clinical research ed.), vol. 314, no. 7078, pp. 420-424.
- Poikolainen, K. 1999, "Effectiveness of brief interventions to reduce alcohol intake in primary health care populations: a meta-analysis", *Preventive medicine*, vol. 28, no. 5, pp. 503-509.

- Poikolainen, K., Paljarvi, T. & Makela, P. 2007, "Alcohol and the preventive paradox: serious harms and drinking patterns", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 102, no. 4, pp. 571-578.
- Poupon, R.E., Schellenberg, F., Nalpas, B. & Weill, J. 1989, "Assessment of the transferrin index in screening heavy drinkers from a general practice", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 13, no. 4, pp. 549-553.
- Proude, E.M., Britt, H., Valenti, L. & Conigrave, K.M. 2006, "The relationship between self-reported alcohol intake and the morbidities managed by GPs in Australia", *BMC family practice*, vol. 7, pp. 17.
- Putnam, S. 1982, "Short-term effects of treating alcoholics for alcoholism: utilization of medical care services by alcoholics in a health maintenance organization", *The Group health journal*, vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 19-30.
- Rehm, J. & Bondy, S. 1998, "Alcohol and all-cause mortality: an overview", *Novartis Foundation symposium*, vol. 216, pp. 223-32; discussion 232-6.
- Rehm, J., Gmel, G., Room, R. & Frick, U. 2001, "Average volume of alcohol consumption, drinking patterns and related burden of mortality in young people in established market economies of Europe", *European addiction research*, vol. 7, no. 3, pp. 148-151.
- Rehm, J., Room, R., Monteiro, M., Gmel, G., Graham, K., Rehn, N., Sempos, C.T. & Jernigan, D. 2003, "Alcohol as a risk factor for global burden of disease", *European addiction research*, vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 157-164.
- Rehm, J., Mathers, C., Popova, S., Thavorncharoensap, M., Teerawattananon, Y. & Patra, J. 2009, "Global burden of disease and injury and economic cost attributable to alcohol use and alcohol-use disorders", *Lancet*, vol. 373, no. 9682, pp. 2223-2233.
- Reid, A.L., Webb, G.R., Hennrikus, D., Fahey, P.P. & Sanson-Fisher, R.W. 1986, "Detection of patients with high alcohol intake by general practitioners", *British medical journal (Clinical research ed.)*, vol. 293, no. 6549, pp. 735-737.
- Reid, M.C., Fiellin, D.A. & O'Connor, P.G. 1999, "Hazardous and harmful alcohol consumption in primary care", *Archives of Internal Medicine*, vol. 159, no. 15, pp. 1681-1689.
- Reinert, D.F. & Allen, J.P. 2002, "The Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT): a review of recent research", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 272-279.
- Reinert, D.F. & Allen, J.P. 2007, "The alcohol use disorders identification test: an update of research findings", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 31, no. 2, pp. 185-199.
- Richmond, R., Kehoe, L., Heather, N., Wodak, A. & Webster, I. 1996, "General practitioners' promotion of healthy life styles: what patients think", *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, vol. 20, no. 2, pp. 195-200.
- Richmond, R.L., G-Novak, K., Kehoe, L., Calfas, G., Mendelsohn, C.P. & Wodak, A. 1998, "Effect of training on general practitioners' use of a brief intervention for excessive drinkers", *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 206-209.
- Roche, A.M., Guray, C. & Saunders, J.B. 1991a, "General practitioners' experiences of patients with drug and alcohol problems", *British journal of addiction*, vol. 86, no. 3, pp. 263-275.

- Roche, A.M., Parle, M.D. & Saunders, J.B. 1996, "Managing alcohol and drug problems in general practice: a survey of trainees' knowledge, attitudes and educational requirements", *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health*, vol. 20, no. 4, pp. 401-408.
- Roche, A.M. & Freeman, T. 2004, "Brief interventions: good in theory but weak in practice", *Drug and Alcohol Review*, vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 11-18.
- Roche, J.J., Wenn, R.T., Sahota, O. & Moran, C.G. 2005, "Effect of comorbidities and postoperative complications on mortality after hip fracture in elderly people: prospective observational cohort study", *BMJ (Clinical research ed.)*, vol. 331, no. 7529, pp. 1374.
- Roger, E.M. 1983, Diffusion of Innovations, 3rd, Free Press, New York.
- Room, R. 1991, "Drug policy reform in historical perspective: movements and mechanisms", *Drug and Alcohol Review*, vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 37-43.
- Room, R., Babor, T. & Rehm, J. 2005, "Alcohol and public health", *Lancet*, vol. 365, no. 9458, pp. 519-530.
- Rose, H.L., Miller, P.M., Nemeth, L.S., Jenkins, R.G., Nietert, P.J., Wessell, A.M. & Ornstein, S. 2008, "Alcohol screening and brief counseling in a primary care hypertensive population: a quality improvement intervention", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 103, no. 8, pp. 1271-1280.
- Rowland, N., Maynard, A., Kennedy, P., Stone, W. & Wintersgill, W. 1988, "Doctors and alcohol screening--the gap between attitudes and action", *Health education journal*, vol. 47, no. 4, pp. 133-136.
- Rush, B., Ellis, K., Crowe, T. & Powell, L. 1994, "How general practitioners view alcohol use. Clearing up the confusion", *Canadian family physician Medecin de famille canadien*, vol. 40, pp. 1570-1579.
- Rush, B.R., Powell, L.Y., Crowe, T.G. & Ellis, K. 1995, "Early intervention for alcohol use: family physicians' motivations and perceived barriers", *CMAJ*: *Canadian Medical Association journal* = *journal de l'Association medicale canadienne*, vol. 152, no. 6, pp. 863-869.
- Sabatier, P. 1975, "Social Movements and Regulatory Agencies", *Policy Sciences*, vol. 8, pp. 301-342.
- Sabatier, P. & Mazmanian, D. 1979, "The conditions of effective implementation: a guide to accomplishing policy objectives", *Policy analysis*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 481-504.
- Saitz, R. 2005, "Clinical practice. Unhealthy alcohol use", *The New England journal of medicine*, vol. 352, no. 6, pp. 596-607.
- Salaspuro, M. 1999a, "Carbohydrate-deficient transferrin as compared to other markers of alcoholism: a systematic review", *Alcohol (Fayetteville, N.Y.)*, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 261-271.
- Salaspuro M. 2003, "Intervention against hazardous alcohol consumption secondary prevention of alcohol problems" in *Treating alcohol and drug abuse*, eds. Berglund M., Thelander E. & Jonsson E., Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, pp. 1-41.
- Saunders, J.B. & Conigrave, K.M. 1990, "Early identification of alcohol problems", *CMAJ : Canadian Medical Association journal = journal de l'Association medicale canadienne*, vol. 143, no. 10, pp. 1060-1069.

- Saunders, J.B. & Latt, N. 1993a, "Epidemiology of alcoholic liver disease", *Bailliere's Clinical Gastroenterology*, vol. 7, no. 3, pp. 555-579.
- Saunders, J.B., Aasland, O.G., Babor, T.F., de la Fuente, J.R. & Grant, M. 1993b, "Development of the Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT): WHO Collaborative Project on Early Detection of Persons with Harmful Alcohol Consumption-II", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 88, no. 6, pp. 791-804.
- Saunders, J.B. 2006, "Substance dependence and non-dependence in the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) and the International Classification of Diseases (ICD): can an identical conceptualization be achieved?", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 101 Suppl 1, pp. 48-58.
- Schermer, C.R., Gentilello, L.M., Hoyt, D.B., Moore, E.E., Moore, J.B., Rozycki, G.S. & Feliciano, D.V. 2003, "National survey of trauma surgeons' use of alcohol screening and brief intervention", *The Journal of trauma*, vol. 55, no. 5, pp. 849-856.
- Schorling, J.B. & Buchsbaum, D. 1997, "Screening for alcohol and drug abuse", *The Medical clinics of North America*, vol. 81, no. 4, pp. 845-865.
- Scouller, K., Conigrave, K.M., Macaskill, P., Irwig, L. & Whitfield, J.B. 2000a, "Should we use carbohydrate-deficient transferrin instead of gamma-glutamyltransferase for detecting problem drinkers? A systematic review and metaanalysis", *Clinical chemistry*, vol. 46, no. 12, pp. 1894-1902.
- Searight, H.R. 1992, "Screening for alcohol abuse in primary care: current status and research needs", *The Family practice research journal*, vol. 12, no. 2, pp. 193-204.
- Seppa, K. & Makela, R. 1993, "Heavy drinking in hospital patients", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 88, no. 10, pp. 1377-1382.
- Seppä K., Lappeteläinen V. & Aalto M. 2004, "Mitä maksaa? Lyhytneuvonnan kustannus perusterveydenhuollossa.", *Sosiaalilääketieteellinen aikakauslehti*, vol. 41, no. 1, pp. 3-9.
- Seppä, K. (ed) 2008, Mini-intervention jalkauttaminen terveyskeskuksiin ja työterveyshuoltoon. Teoriasta toimivaksi käytännöksi. Sosiaali- ja terveysministeriön selvityksiä. Implementation of brief alcohol intervention to primary and occupational health care. From theory to active practice. Ministry of Social Affairs and Health.
- Seppä, K., Aalto, M. 2009, Lyhyet alkoholikyselytestit Suomen riskikuluttajilla. In book: Tammi T, Aalto M, Koski-Jännes A, toim. *Irti päihdeongelmista: Tutkimuksia hoidon ja ehkäisyn menetelmistä*, s. 109-123. Helsinki: Edita.
- Seppä, K. 2010, Brief intervention is effective method to decrease alcohol use of hazardous drinkers., 7th Conference of INEBRIA (International network of brief intervention for alcohol problems), Gothenburg.
- Seppänen, K., Aalto, M. ja Seppä, K.-L. 2008, Mini-intervention jalkauttaminen terveyskeskuksiin ja työterveyshuoltoon. Teoriasta toimivaksi käytännöksi. Sosiaali- ja terveysministeriön selvityksiä. Implementation of brief alcohol intervention to primary and occupational health care. From theory to active practice. Ministry of Social Affairs and Health. No 10, 56-57.
- Sillanaukee P., Kiianmaa K., Roine R. & Seppä K. 1992, "Alkoholin suurkulutuksen kriteerit", *Suomen Lääkärilehti*, , no. 31, pp. 2919-2921.

- Sillanaukee, P., Seppa, K., Lof, K. & Koivula, T. 1993, "CDT by anion-exchange chromatography followed by RIA as a marker of heavy drinking among men", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 17, no. 2, pp. 230-233.
- Sillanaukee, P. (ed) 1997, *Brief intervention in primary health care. In: Community prevention of alcohol problems*, Macmillan Education, Basinstoke.
- Sillanaukee, P., Aalto, M. & Seppa, K. 1998, "Carbohydrate-deficient transferrin and conventional alcohol markers as indicators for brief intervention among heavy drinkers in primary health care", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 892-896.
- Sillanaukee, P. & Olsson, U. 2001, "Improved diagnostic classification of alcohol abusers by combining carbohydrate-deficient transferrin and gamma-glutamyltransferase", *Clinical chemistry*, vol. 47, no. 4, pp. 681-685.
- Simon, D.G., Eley, J.W., Greenberg, R.S., Newman, N., Gillespie, T. & Moore, M. 1991, "A survey of alcohol use in an inner-city ambulatory care setting", *Journal of general internal medicine : official journal of the Society for Research and Education in Primary Care Internal Medicine*, vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 295-298.
- Simpura, J. (ed) 1987, Finnish drinking habits, Gummerus, Jyväskylä.
- Simpura, J. 1997, "Alcohol and European transformation", *Addiction (Abingdon, England)*, vol. 92 Suppl 1, pp. S33-S41.
- Smart, R.G., Adlaf, E.M. & Knoke, D. 1991, "Use of the CAGE scale in a population survey of drinking", *Journal of studies on alcohol*, vol. 52, no. 6, pp. 593-596.
- Sobell, M.B. & Sobell, L.C. 1993, *Problem Drinkers Guided Self-Change Treatment*, The Guilford Press, New York.
- Sobell, L.C., Agrawal, S., Sobell, M.B., Leo, G.I., Young, L.J., Cunningham, J.A. & Simco, E.R. 2003, "Comparison of a quick drinking screen with the timeline followback for individuals with alcohol problems", *Journal of studies on alcohol*, vol. 64, no. 6, pp. 858-861.
- Solberg, L., Maciosek, M. & Edwards, N. 2008, "Primary care intervention to reduce alcohol misuse ranking its health impact and cost effectiveness", *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, vol. 34, no. 2, pp. 143-152.
- Soumerai, S.B. & Avorn, J. 1986, "Economic and policy analysis of university-based drug "detailing"", *Medical care*, vol. 24, no. 4, pp. 313-331.
- Stibler, H. 1991, "Carbohydrate-deficient transferrin in serum: a new marker of potentially harmful alcohol consumption reviewed", *Clinical chemistry*, vol. 37, no. 12, pp. 2029-2037.
- Suokas, A. (1992), *Brief intervention fo heavy drinking in primary health care: Hämeenlinna study.* Academic dissertation. University Printing House, Helsinki.
- Taylor, J.R., Helzer, J.E. & Robins, L.N. 1986, "Moderate drinking in ex-alcoholics: recent studies", *Journal of studies on alcohol*, vol. 47, no. 2, pp. 115-121.
- Teesson, M., Hall, W., Lynskey, M. & Degenhardt, L. 2000, "Alcohol- and drug-use disorders in Australia: implications of the National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing", *The Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, vol. 34, no. 2, pp. 206-213.

- Thom, B. & Tellez, C. 1986, "A difficult business: detecting and managing alcohol problems in general practice", *British journal of addiction*, vol. 81, no. 3, pp. 405-418.
- Tournier, M., Molimard, M., Titier, K., Cougnard, A., Begaud, B., Gbikpi-Benissan, G. & Verdoux, H. 2007, "Accuracy of information on substance use recorded in medical charts of patients with intentional drug overdose", *Psychiatry research*, vol. 152, no. 1, pp. 73-79.
- Tuunanen, M., Aalto, M. & Seppa, K. 2007, "Binge drinking and its detection among middle-aged men using AUDIT, AUDIT-C and AUDIT-3", *Drug and Alcohol Review*, vol. 26, no. 3, pp. 295-299.
- Umbricht-Schneiter, A., Santora, P. & Moore, R.D. 1991, "Alcohol abuse: comparison of two methods for assessing its prevalence and associated morbidity in hospitalized patients", *The American Journal of Medicine*, vol. 91, no. 2, pp. 110-118.
- Ustun, B., Compton, W., Mager, D., Babor, T., Baiyewu, O., Chatterji, S., Cottler, L., Gogus, A., Mavreas, V., Peters, L., Pull, C., Saunders, J., Smeets, R., Stipec, M.R., Vrasti, R., Hasin, D., Room, R., Van den Brink, W., Regier, D., Blaine, J., Grant, B.F. & Sartorius, N. 1997, "WHO Study on the reliability and validity of the alcohol and drug use disorder instruments: overview of methods and results", *Drug and alcohol dependence*, vol. 47, no. 3, pp. 161-169.
- Van Horn, C. 1987, "Applied Implementation Research", Chicago.
- Van Horn, C. & Van Meter, D. (eds) 1976, *Public Policy in the Federal System*, Lexington Books, Lexington, Mass.
- Van Meter, D. & Van Horn, C. 1975, "The Policy Implementation Process: A Conceptual Framework,", *Administration and Society 6*, pp. 445-488.
- Vehviläinen, A., Kumpusalo, E. & Takala, J. "Drinking problems load health centre hospitals in Finland", *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health*, vol. 27, no 2, pp. 143-147.
- Wallace, P.G. & Haines, A.P. 1984, "General practitioner and health promotion: what patients think", *British medical journal (Clinical research ed.)*, vol. 289, no. 6444, pp. 534-536.
- Wallace, P. & Haines, A. 1985, "Use of a questionnaire in general practice to increase the recognition of patients with excessive alcohol consumption", *British medical journal (Clinical research ed.)*, vol. 290, no. 6486, pp. 1949-1953.
- Wallace, P.G., Brennan, P.J. & Haines, A.P. 1987, "Drinking patterns in general practice patients", *The Journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners*, vol. 37, no. 301, pp. 354-357.
- Wechsler, H. & Isaac, N. 1992, "Binge' drinkers at Massachusetts colleges. Prevalence, drinking style, time trends, and associated problems", *JAMA*: the journal of the American Medical Association, vol. 267, no. 21, pp. 2929-2931.
- Weller, D.P., Litt, J.C., Pols, R.G., Ali, R.L., Southgate, D.O. & Harris, R.D. 1992, "Drug and alcohol related health problems in primary care--what do GPs think?", *The Medical journal of Australia*, vol. 156, no. 1, pp. 43-48.
- Werch, C.E. 1990, "Are drinkers interested in inexpensive approaches to reduce their alcohol use?", *Journal of drug education*, vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 67-75.

- Whitlock, E.P., Polen, M.R., Green, C.A., Orleans, T., Klein, J. & U.S. Preventive Services Task Force 2004, "Behavioral counseling interventions in primary care to reduce risky/harmful alcohol use by adults: a summary of the evidence for the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force", *Annals of Internal Medicine*, vol. 140, no. 7, pp. 557-568.
- World Health Organization Brief Intervention Study Group. A cross-national trial of brief interventions with heavy drinkers 1996, *American Journal of Public Health vol* 86, pp.948–955.
- Wilk, A.I., Jensen, N.M. & Havighurst, T.C. 1997, "Meta-analysis of randomized control trials addressing brief interventions in heavy alcohol drinkers", *Journal of general internal medicine : official journal of the Society for Research and Education in Primary Care Internal Medicine*, vol. 12, no. 5, pp. 274-283.
- Williams & Wilkins 1996, 1996 Preventive Services Task Force. Guide to Clinical Preventive Services. 2nd edition., Baltimore.
- Wiseman, S.M., McCarthy, S.N. & Mitcheson, M.C. 1986, "Assessment of drinking patterns in general practice", *The Journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners*, vol. 36, no. 290, pp. 407-408.
- Wurst, F.M., Tabakoff, B., Alling, C., Aradottir, S., Wiesbeck, G.A., Muller-Spahn, F., Pragst, F., Johnson, B., Javors, M., Ait-Daoud, N., Skipper, G.E., Spies, C., Nachbar, Y., Lesch, O., Ramskogler, K., Hartmann, S., Wolfersdorf, M., Dresen, S., Weinmann, W., Hines, L., Kaiser, A., Lu, R.B., Ko, H.C., Huang, S.Y., Wang, T.J., Wu, Y.S., Whitfield, J., Snell, L.D., Wu, C., Hoffman, P.L., World Health Organization & International Society for Biomedical Research on Alcoholism 2005, "World Health Organization/International Society for Biomedical Research on Alcoholism study on state and trait markers of alcohol use and dependence: back to the future", *Alcoholism, Clinical and Experimental Research*, vol. 29, no. 7, pp. 1268-1275.
- Wutzke, S.E., Shiell, A., Gomel, M.K. & Conigrave, K.M. 2001, "Cost effectiveness of brief interventions for reducing alcohol consumption", *Social science & medicine (1982)*, vol. 52, no. 6, pp. 863-870.
- Xin, Y., Rosman, A.S., Lasker, J.M. & Lieber, C.S. 1992, "Measurement of carbohydrate-deficient transferrin by isoelectric focusing/western blotting and by micro anion-exchange chromatography/radioimmunoassay: comparison of diagnostic accuracy", *Alcohol and Alcoholism (Oxford, Oxfordshire)*, vol. 27, no. 4, pp. 425-433.

AIHW, http://www.aihw.gov.au/publications/index.cfm/title/10122

Alcohol harm reduction strategy for England

http://www.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/media/cabinetoffice/strategy/assets/caboffce%20 alcoholhar. pdf

Alcohol in Europe a public health perspective

http://ec.europa.eu/healtheu/doc/alcoholineu content en.pdf

Brief intervention for hazardous and harmful drinking

http://whqlibdoc.who.int/HQ/2001/WHO MSD MSB 01.6b.pdf

The Finnish Current Care Guidelines 2005

http://www.kaypahoito.fi/web/kh/suositukset/naytaartikkeli/tunnus/hoi50028

ICD10, http://www.who.int/whosis/icd10/ICD10

NIAAA 2005, "Alcohol Alert, Brief Interventions", , pp.

http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/AA66/AA66.html.

NIAAA "Alcohol and Transportation Safety", Alcohol Alert,

[http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/aa52.htm.

PHEPA 2009 http://www.phepa.net/units/phepa/html/en/Du9/index.html

The U.S. Preventative Services Task Forces' Guide to Clinical Preventive Services, 2nd edition 1996 http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/bookshelf/br.fcgi?book=hscps2ed1996

The WHO Global Status Report on Alcohol 2004

http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/AA72/AA72.htm

Yearbook of Alcohol and Drug Statistic 2006,

http://www.stakes.fi/tilastot/tilastotiedotteet/2008/paihde/Alcoholyearbook2008.pdf

Yearbook of Alcohol and Drug Statistic 2007,

http://lib.stakes.fi:2345/?PBFORMTYPE=01002&TITLEID=42218&DATABASE=1&MAX

Yearbook of Alcohol and Drug Statistic 2009

http://www.stakes.fi/tilastot/tilastotiedotteet/2009/paihde/Alcoholyearbook2009.pdf

http://www.who.int/substance\_abuse/terminology/who\_lexicon/en/index.html

http://www.who.int/classifications/icd/en/

http://ec.europa.eu/health/ph\_determinants/life\_style/alcohol/documents/alcohol\_europe.pdf

http://www.icap.org/PolicyIssues/DrinkingGuidlinesTable/tabid/204/Default.aspx2007, .

 $http://.alko.fi/en/198B7A84749E340CC22572B2004449A8/\$File/Annual\_Report\_CSR report\_en\_2006.pdf2006, .$ 

"10<sup>th</sup> Special Report to the U.S. Congress on Alcohol and Health", 2000, vol. 10. http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/10report/intro.pdf

"http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/AA66/AA77.html 2005", b, [Online], .

"http://pubs.niaaa.nih.gov/publications/AA72/AA72.htm", c, [Online], .

http://www.who.int/substance abuse/terminology/who lexicon/en/d,.

## **Appendix 1**

## ALKOHOLIN SUURKULUTUKSEN MINI-INTERVENTIOTOIMINTA TERVEYDENHUOLLOSSA

#### LUOTTAMUKSELLINEN

(rastita tai ympyröi oik	ea/oikeat vaihtoehdot)	
1. Sukupuoli	1. mies □ 2. naine	n 🗆
2. Ikä	vuotta:	
3. Kuinka kauan olet	toiminut ammatissasi? vuotta:	
4. Toimi/tehtävä	<ol> <li>lääkäri</li> <li>sairaanhoitaja/terveyd</li> </ol>	lenhoitaja
5. Toimipaikka	1. erikoissairaanhoito	1.1. sisätaudit 1.2. kirurgia 1.3. psykiama 1.4. synnytys- ja naistentaudit 1.5. lastentaudit 1.6. muu, mikä
	<ol> <li>perusterveydenhuolto</li> <li>työterveyshuolto (my perusterveydenhuolto</li> </ol>	ös osana
6. Kohtaatko työssäs	i päihtyneitä?  1. erittäin usein 2. melko usein 3. joskus 4. melko harvoin 5. erittäin harvoin 6. en koskaan	
7. Onko alkoholi syy	nä potilaittesi hoitoon hakeu  1. erittäin usein  2. melko usein  3. joskus  4. melko harvoin  5. erittäin harvoin  6. ei koskaan	tumiseen/joutumiseen?

8.	Koetko mielekkääksi kysellä	asiakkaasi/potilaasi alkoholin kulutusta j	a
	juomatapoja?		

(Merkitse janalle pystyviiva kohtaan,	joka vastaa parhaiten mielipidettäsi!)
Erittäin mielekkääksi	Ei lainkaan mielekkääksi

- 9. Koetko alkoholiasioista puhumisen toisen ihmisen yksityisasioihin puuttumiseksi, jota et hyväksy
  - 1. erittäin paljon
  - 2. melko paljon
  - 3. jonkin verran
  - 4. melko vähän
  - 5. erittäin vähän
  - 6. en lainkaan
- 10. Tunnetko alkoholiasioihin liityvän mini-interventiotermin?
  - 1. kyllä
  - 2. ei
- 11. Tunnetko mini-interventiohoidon sisällön?
  - 1. erittäin hyvin
  - 2. melko hyvin
  - 3. jonkin verran
  - 4. melko huonosti
  - 5. erittäin huonosti
  - 6. en lainkaan
- 12. Uskotko pystyväsi vaikuttamaan potilaasi juomiseen miniinterventiolla?
  - 1. erittäin paljon
  - 2. melko paljon
  - 3. jonkin verran
  - 4. melko vähän
  - 5. erittäin vähän
  - 6. en lainkaan
- 13. Kummalle sukupuolelle on helpompi antaa palautetta päihdeasioissa?
  - 1. miehille
  - 2. naisille
  - 3. sukupuolella ei merkitystä

14. Osaan ottaa päihdeongel	
	erittäin hyvin
	melko hyvin
	jonkin verran
	melko huonosti
	erittäin huonosti
6.	en lainkaan
15. Miten potilaasi suhtautu	vat keskimäärin alkoholivalistukseen, kun
	puheeksi vastaanotollasi/haastattelussa?
	erittäin myönteisesti
	melko myönteisesti
-	neutraalisti
	melko kielteisesti
,	kielteisesti
6	erittäin kielteisesti
16. Osaan motivoida päihde	eongelmaisen haluamaan hoitoa.
	. erittäin hyvin
2	melko hyvin
	. jonkın verran
4	. melko huonosti
5	erittäin huonosti
6	en lainkaan
17. Käyttääkö alkoholin suu	urkuluttaja mielestäsi terveyspalveluja
enemmän kuin muut pot	
	. kyllä
	e. ei
18. Oletko viimeksi kuluneo	en vuoden aikana itse käyttänyt alkoholijuomia
(olutta, viiniä tai väkev	
	. kyllä
	2. en
	oholia keskimäärin viikossa (viimeisen vuoden laatuja ja kuinka paljon, ravintola-annoksina kko lopussa)
<u> </u>	

#### 20. Kuinka usein juot > 6 annosta kerralla

- 1. en koskaan
- 2. muutaman kerran vuodessa
- 3. kuukausittain
- 4. kerran viikossa
- 5. 1-6 x viikossa
- 6. päivittäin

### 21. Onko alkoholinkäyttösi viimeksi kuluneen vuoden aikana

- 1. lisääntynyt paljon
- 2. lisääntynyt jonkin verran
- 3. pysynyt ennallaan
- 4. vähentynyt jonkin verran
- 5. vähentynyt paljon
- 6. olen lopettanut

#### 22. Alkoholin suurkulutuksen rajat ovat miehillä

- a. kertakäytön suhteen
  - 1. 80 g/kerta
  - 2. 190 g/kerta
  - 3. 280 g/kerta
- b. viikkokäytön suhteen
  - 4. 80 g/vko
  - 5. 190 g/vko
  - 6. 280 g/vko

#### 23. Alkoholin suurkulutuksen rajat ovat naisilla

- a. kertakäytön suhteen
  - 1. 60 g/kertakäyttö
  - 2. 190 g/kertakäyttö
  - 3. 280 g/kertakäyttö
- b. viikkokäytön suhteen
  - 4. 60 g/vko
  - 5. 190 g/vko
  - 6. 280 g/vko

### 24. Alkoholin suurkulutuksen tunnistamisen poissulkemiseksi riittää, jos

- 1. anamneesi on negatiivinen
- 2. status on negatiivinen
- 3. verikokeista ns. alkoholimarkkerit ovat normaalit
- 4. kaikki edellä mainitut ovat normaalit
- 5. mikään edellä mainituista ei välttämättä riitä

### 25. Alkoholin suurkulutuksen voi tunnistaa juomamääriä kyselemällä

- 1. aina
- 2. usein
- 3. melko usein
- 4. melko harvoin
- 5. harvoin
- 6. ei koskaan

## 26. Yksittäistä laboratoriomarkkeria hyväksikäyttäen tunnistetaan alkoholin suurkuluttajista

- 1 kaikki
- 2. lähes kaikki
- 3. noin puolet
- 4. jonkin verran alle puolet
- 5. harvat
- 6. ei ketään

## 27. Alkoholin kulutusta kysyttäessä tutkimusten mukaan omaa käyttöään liioittelevat

- 1. nuoret
- 2. miehet
- 3. naiset
- 4. suurkuluttajat
- 5. alkoholistit
- 6. vanhat ihmiset

## 28. Alkoholin kulutusta kysyttäessä tutkimusten mukaan omaa käyttöään vähättelevät

- 1. nuoret
- 2. miehet
- 3. naiset
- 4. suurkuluttajat
- 5. alkoholistit
- 6. vanhat ihmiset

### 29. Varhaisvaiheen suurkuluttajilla paras hoitotulos saadaan

- 1. määräämällä potilas lopettamaan juominen täysin
- 2. kertomalla riskitekijöistä
- 3. määrittelemällä hoitotavoite lääketieteellisin perustein
- 4. asettamalla realistinen tavoite vähentää alkoholin käyttöä yhteisymmärryksessä potilaan kanssa

## 30. Jos potilas ei noudata saamiaan ohjeita eikä ensikontrollissa ole saavuttanut asetettua tavoitetta

- 1. lopetetaan hoitosuhde
  - 2. lähetetään potilas päihdehuollon erityisosaajille
  - 3. muutetaan tavoitetta
  - 4. jatketaan samoilla linjoilla ja yritetään jatkaa motivointia
  - 5. aloitetaan antabus-lääkitys

#### 31. Tunnen alkoholin suurkulutuksen tunnistamiseksi kehitettyjä testejä

- 1. en tunne
- 2. tunnen audit:in
- 3. tunnen cage:n
- 4. tunnen Mm-MAST:in

## 32. Soveltuuko varhaisen alkoholin suurkulutuksen tunnistaminen ja hoito toimenkuvaasi?

- 1. erittäin hyvin
- 2. hyvin
- 3. melko hyvin
- 4. melko huonosti
- 5. huonosti
- 6. erittäin huonosti

## 33. Kaivataanko työpaikallasi lisäkoulutusta alkoholin suurkuluttajien tunnistamisessa?

- 1. erittäin paljon
- 2. melko paljon
- 3. jonkin verran
- 4. melko vähän
- 5. erittäin vähän
- 6. ei lainkaan

34.	Kaivataanko työpaikallasi lis	äkoulutusta mini-intervention	käytännön
	toteuttamisessa?		received an

- 1. erittäin paljon
- 2. melko paljon
- 3. jonkin verran
- 4. melko vähän
- 5. erittäin vähän
- 6. ei lainkaan
- 35. Kuinka suuren osan toimipisteesi lääkäreistä uskot kysyvän potilaidensa alkoholinkäyttöä tavallisen hoitokontaktin yhteydessä?
  - 1. kaikkien
  - 2.75-99%
  - 3. 50-74%
  - 4. 25-49%
  - 5. 1-24%
  - 6. en kenenkään
- 36. Kuinka suuren osan toimipisteesi hoitajista uskot kysyvän potilaidensa alkoholinkäyttöä tavallisen hoitokontaktin yhteydessä?
  - 1. kaikkien
  - 2.75-99%
  - 3.50-74%
  - 4. 25-49%
  - 5. 1-24%
  - 6. en kenenkään
- 37. Kuinka suuren osan toimipisteesi lääkäreistä uskot puuttuvan potilaidensa päihteiden käyttöön?
  - 1. kaikkien
  - 2. 75-99%
  - 3. 50-74%
  - 4. 25-49%
  - 5. 1-24%
  - 6 en kenenkään

# 38. Kuinka suuren osan toimipisteesi hoitajista uskot puuttuvan potilaidensa päihteiden käyttöön?

- 1. kaikkien
- 2. 75-99%
- 3.50-74%
- 4. 25-49%
- 5. 1-24%
- 6. en kenenkään

### 39. Työnantajani pitää alkoholin suurkuluttajien hoitoa tärkeänä.

- 1 erittäin paljon
- 2. paljon
- 3. melko paljon
- 4. vähän
- 5. erittäin vähän
- 6. ei lainkaan

### 40. Työyhteisöni pitää alkoholin suurkuluttajien hoitoa tärkeänä.

- 1 erittäin palion
- 2. paijon
- 3. melko paljon
- 4. vähän
- 5. erittäin vähän
- 6. ei lainkaan

### KIITOS VAIVANNÄÖSTÄSI!

### VIIMEINEN PALAUTUSPÄIVÄ 15.2.96

PALAUTUSOSOITE: PIRKANMAAN SAIRAANHOITOPIIRI

PÄIHDETYÖRYHMÄ /HALLINTO

PL 2000

**33521 TAMPERE** 

#### Yksi annos

- = 1 pullo keskiolutta
- = (12 cl) puna- tai valkoviiniä
- = (8 cl) väkevää viiniä
- = (4 cl) viinaa

## Appendix 2

#### LASKE NYT VALITSEMIESI VAIHTOEHTOJEN NUMEROT YHTEEN. NÄIN SAAT HENKILÖ-KOHTAISEN PISTEMÄÄRÄSI.

OMAT PISTEENI \_\_\_\_\_ PÄIVÄYS

#### ALKOHOLINKÄYTTÖSI RISKIT

- 0 7 VÄHÄISET
- LIEVÄSTI KASVANEET 8 - 10
- 11 14 SELVÄSTI KASVANEET
- SUURET 15 - 19
- **ERITTÄIN SUURET** 20 - 40
- Jos riskisi ovat kasvaneet tai jos juot joka viikko vähintään kuusi annosta alkoholia kerralla, kannattaa pohtia, olisiko muutos paikallaan.
- Mieti, miten voisit muuttaa nykyistä alkoholinkäyttöäsi ja mitä hyötyä muutoksesta voisi olla. Haluaisitko vähentää vai olisiko lopettaminen sinulle sopivampi tavoite?
- Vaikka testituloksesi huolestuttaisivat sinua, kannattaa muistaa, että alkoholin mahdollisesti aiheuttamat vahingot yleensä helpottuvat tai korjaantuvat kokonaan, jos ajoissa vähennät juomistasi.
- Jos päätät vähentää tai lopettaa, voit yrittää ja onnistua omin voimin. Tarkista muutaman kuukauden kuluttua, kuinka pistemääräsi on laskenut.
- Kysy asiantuntijalta sinulla on oikeus tietää! Varsinkin jos pistemääräsi on yli kymmenen, kannattaa keskustella lääkärin kanssa esimerkiksi terveyskeskuksessa. Saat tietää, miten alkoholi vaikuttaa juuri sinuun ja terveyteesi, ja saat apua muutospyrkimyksissäsi, joko vähentämisessä tai lopettamisessa.

Testin on kehittänyt Maailman terveysjärjestö WHO.



www.alkoholiohjelma.fi



### henkilökohtaista kysymystä alkoholinkäytöstä

KUN VASTAAT TÄHÄN TESTIIN, SAAT OMAAN KÄYTTÖÖSI TIEDON, MITEN ALKOHOLINKÄYTTÖSI SINUUN VAIKUTTAA JA MITEN SUURIA RISKEJÄ SE TUOTTAA.

Sosiaali- ja terveysministeriön esitteitä 2004:3 ISSN 1236-2123 ·ISBN 952-00-1476-4



#### RASTITA SE VAIHTOEHTO, JOKA LÄHINNÄ VASTAA OMAA TILANNETTASI.

Paljon	ko meni?		
1	Kuinka usein juot olutta, viiniä tai muit Koeta ottaa mukaan myös ne kerrat, ji pieniä määriä, esim. pullon keskiolutta	olloin n	autit vain
0	ei koskaan noin kerran kuussa tai harvemmin		
2	2–4 kertaa kuussa		
3 📗	2–3 kertaa viikossa 4 kertaa viikossa tai useammin		
2	Kuinka monta <b>annosta</b> alkoholia yle niinä päivinä, jolloin käytit alkoholia? (Taulukko alla kertoo paljonko on ann		et ottanut
0	1–2 annosta 3–4 annosta		
2 🗌	5–6 annosta		
3	7-9 annosta 10 tai enemmän		
3	Kuinka usein olet juonut kerralla kuus annoksia?	i tai use	ampia
0	ei koskaan harvemmin kuin kerran kuussa		
2	kerran kuussa		
3	kerran viikossa päivittäin tai lähes päivittäin		
Menik	kö liian pitkäksi?		
4	Kuinka usein viime vuoden aikana sin et pystynyt lopettamaan alkoholinkäyt	ulle käv töä, kur	i niin, että n aloit ottaa?
0	ei koskaan harvemmin kuin kerran kuussa		
1	kerran kuussa		
3	kerran viikossa päivittäin tai lähes päivittäin		
YKSI pullo	ALKOHOLIANNOS ON: (33 cl) keskiolutta tai sii	deriä	
İasi	(12 cl) mietoa viiniä		
pieni	lasi (8 cl) väkevää viiniä rola-annos (4 cl) väkeviä		
1	NERKKEJÄ:		
0,51	tuoppi keskiolutta tai mietoa siideriä	1,5	annosta
0,51	tuoppi A-olutta tai vahvaa siideriä 1 pullo mietoa (12 %) viiniä	2 6	annosta annosta
0,51	pullo väkeviä	13	annosta

#### Jäivätkö muut hommat?

	Kuinka usein viime vuoden aikana et ole juomisen vuoks saanut tehtyä jotain, mikä tavallisesti kuuluu tehtäviisi?
0 1 2 3 4	ei koskaan harvemmin kuin kerran kuussa kerran kuussa kerran viikossa päivittäin tai lähes päivittäin
Miten	lähti käyntiin?
<b>6</b>	Kuinka usein viime vuoden aikana runsaan juomisen jälkeen tarvitsit aamulla olutta tai muuta alkoholia päästäksesi paremmin liikkeelle? ei koskaan harvemmin kuin kerran kuussa
2 3 4	kerran kuussa kerran viikossa päivittäin tai lähes päivittäin
Oliko	morkkista?
7	Kuinka usein viime vuoden aikana tunsit syyllisyyttä tai katumusta juomisen jälkeen?
0	ei koskaan harvemmin kuin kerran kuussa kerran kuussa kerran viikossa päivittäin tai lähes päivittäin
Menik	cö muisti?
Menik	kö muisti?  Kuinka usein viime vuoden aikana sinulle kävi niin, etti et juomisen vuoksi pystynyt muistamaan edellisen illan tapahtumia?
0   1   2   3	Kuinka usein viime vuoden aikana sinulle kävi niin, että et juomisen vuoksi pystynyt muistamaan edellisen illan tapahtumia? ei koskaan harvemmin kuin kerran kuussa kerran kuussa kerran viikossa
0 1 2 3 4	Kuinka usein viime vuoden aikana sinulle kävi niin, että et juomisen vuoksi pystynyt muistamaan edellisen illan tapahtumia? ei koskaan harvemmin kuin kerran kuussa kerran kuussa kerran viikossa päivittäin tai lähes päivittäin
0 1 2 3 4 Kolhii	Kuinka usein viime vuoden aikana sinulle kävi niin, että et juomisen vuoksi pystynyt muistamaan edellisen illan tapahtumia? ei koskaan harvemmin kuin kerran kuussa kerran kuussa kerran viikossa päivittäin tai lähes päivittäin  tko itseäsi tai muita?  Oletko itse tai onko joku muu satuttanut tai loukannut itseään sinun alkoholinkäyttösi seurauksena? ei on, mutta ei viimeisen vuoden aikana
0	Kuinka usein viime vuoden aikana sinulle kävi niin, että et juomisen vuoksi pystynyt muistamaan edellisen illan tapahtumia? ei koskaan harvemmin kuin kerran kuussa kerran kuussa kerran viikossa päivittäin tai lähes päivittäin  tko itseäsi tai muita?  Oletko itse tai onko joku muu satuttanut tai loukannut itseään sinun alkoholinkäyttösi seurauksena? ei on, mutta ei viimeisen vuoden aikana kyllä, viimeisen vuoden aikana
0	Kuinka usein viime vuoden aikana sinulle kävi niin, että et juomisen vuoksi pystynyt muistamaan edellisen illan tapahtumia? ei koskaan harvemmin kuin kerran kuussa kerran kuussa kerran viikossa päivittäin tai lähes päivittäin  tko itseäsi tai muita?  Oletko itse tai onko joku muu satuttanut tai loukannut itseään sinun alkoholinkäyttösi seurauksena? ei on, mutta ei viimeisen vuoden aikana